

## COMBATING TERRORISM CENTER AT WEST POINT CTCSENTINEL

OBJECTIVE · RELEVANT · RIGOROUS | JULY 2022 · VOLUME 15, ISSUE 7



FEATURE ARTICLE

## **The Buffalo Attack**

The cumulative momentum of far-right terror

Amarnath Amarasingam, Marc-André Argentino, and Graham Macklin A VIEW FROM THE CT FOXHOLE

## **Nitzan Nuriel**

Former Director of the Counter-Terrorism Bureau in the Prime Minister's Office of Israel

# Contents

### FEATURE ARTICLE

1 The Buffalo Attack: The Cumulative Momentum of Far-Right Terror Amarnath Amarasingam, Marc-André Argentino, and Graham Macklin

### **INTERVIEW**

**11** CTC-ICT Focus on Israel: A View from the CT Foxhole: Brigadier General (Reserves) Nitzan Nuriel, Former Director of the Counter-Terrorism Bureau in the Prime Minister's Office of Israel STEVIE WEINBERG

#### ANALYSIS

- 16 Real or Imagined? Evidence Concerning the Mental Health-Terrorism Nexus from Australian Terrorism Trials **Rodger Shanahan**
- 21 The Relentless Terrorist: A Profile of Muaz al-Fizani MATTEO PUGLIESE

### FROM THE EDITOR

In this month's feature article, Amarnath Amarasingam, Marc-André Argentino, and Graham Macklin examine the May 2022 extreme far-right live-streamed terrorist attack at a grocery store in Buffalo, New York, in which 10 Black Americans were murdered "in one of the deadliest racist massacres in recent American history." Their article examines the perpetrator, his pathway to violence, how he plotted the attack,

and his writings. They argue that "the Buffalo massacre was not an isolated phenomenon. Indeed, one can only fully comprehend it when considered within a continuum of self-referential extremeright terrorism inspired by the March 2019 terrorist attack on two mosques in Christchurch, New Zealand," that had "a catalytic effect upon extreme-right actors, sparking a chain reaction of mass shootings."

Our interview is with Nitzan Nuriel, the former director of the Counter-Terrorism Bureau in the Prime Minister's Office of Israel. It is the second in a series of articles and interviews examining the terrorist threat landscape in Israel and the lessons other countries can learn from Israel's counterterrorism efforts. The series is a joint effort between the Combating Terrorism Center at West Point (CTC) and the International Institute for Counter-Terrorism (ICT) at Reichman University in Israel.

Rodger Shanahan "uses data from Australian terrorism trials in the Islamic State era to examine the degree to which mental health issues exist among terrorism offenders and whether there is any causal link." His findings "support the view that Islamist terrorists' mental health is largely the same as the general population and finds that there is little evidence to support any causal link between mental health and terrorism." Matteo Pugliese profiles convicted Islamic State terror planner Muaz al-Fizani, whose jihadi career "spanned two decades and three continents" taking the hardline Tunisian extremist from Italy to Bosnia and Afghanistan and from Tunisia to Libya, from where he helped plan a wave of terror in Tunisia in 2015 that resulted in the deaths of many Western tourists.

Paul Cruickshank, Editor in Chief

### **CTCSENTINEL**

Editor in Chief Paul Cruickshank

Managing Editor Kristina Hummel

Editorial Intern Madeline Field

#### EDITORIAL BOARD

Colonel Suzanne Nielsen, Ph.D. Department Head Dept. of Social Sciences (West Point)

Lieutenant Colonel Sean Morrow Director, CTC

Brian Dodwell Executive Director, CTC

Don Rassler Director of Strategic Initiatives, CTC

#### CONTACT

**Combating Terrorism Center** U.S. Military Academy 607 Cullum Road, Lincoln Hall West Point, NY 10996 Phone: (845) 938-8495 Email: ctc@westpoint.edu Web: www.ctc.westpoint.edu/ctc-sentinel/

#### SUBMISSIONS

The CTC Sentinel welcomes submissions. Contact us at ctc@westpoint.edu.

The views expressed in this report are those of the authors and not of the U.S. Military Academy, the Department of the Army, or any other agency of the U.S. Government.

Cover: A man is overcome with emotion on May 19, 2022, at the scene of the shooting at a supermarket, in Buffalo, New York, that occurred on May 14, 2022. (Matt Rourke/ AP Photo)

### The Buffalo Attack: The Cumulative Momentum of Far-Right Terror

By Amarnath Amarasingam, Marc-André Argentino, and Graham Macklin

Since the deadly terrorist attack on two mosques in Christchurch, New Zealand, in March 2019, there has been a chain reaction of extreme right-wing violence targeting religious and ethnic minorities. On May 14, 2022, 18-yearold Payton Gendron allegedly murdered 10 people in a grocery store in Buffalo, New York, in one of the deadliest racist massacres in recent American history. This article examines the Buffalo terrorist atrocity, its perpetrator, his pathway to violence as well as the techniques, tactics, and practices that underpinned his attack, which counterterrorism practitioners can only fully understand if considered within this wider cumulative momentum of extreme-right transnational violence.

n the afternoon of Saturday, May 14, 2022, an 18-year-old committed one of the deadliest racist massacres in recent American history at a grocery store in Buffalo, New York.<sup>1</sup> The alleged gunman, Payton Gendron, killed 10 African-Americans and wounded three with a rifle at a Tops Friendly Markets.<sup>2</sup> The shooter was wearing military gear and a helmet with a GoPro Hero 7 camera attached.3 After exiting his car, the gunman shot four people outside of the store, three fatally.4 Upon the gunman's entry into the store, a security guard fired multiple shots at him, but they did not have an effect on his bulletproof armor.<sup>5</sup> The perpetrator then killed the security guard before shooting other victims throughout the store.<sup>6</sup> In total, 11 of those he shot were Black and two were white. All 10 who lost their lives were Black.<sup>7</sup> Once the police arrived, the gunman put the rifle to his neck and appeared to be about to commit suicide, but the police talked him into dropping his gun before arresting him.8

The weapon in the shooting was a second-hand Bushmaster XM-15 semi-automatic rifle that was purchased from a licensed dealer and then illegally modified so that high-capacity magazines could be loaded into it.<sup>9</sup> In the months before the attack, Gendron used a private Discord server as a personal diary chat log to document his attack planning.<sup>10</sup> In the chat log, Gendron noted that he had two backup weapons—a legally purchased shotgun and another rifle.<sup>11</sup> He also explained how he planned to deliberately load heavier rounds to penetrate the glass at the front of the supermarket before loading lighter rounds to target shoppers.<sup>12</sup>

Aside from the Discord chat log, a 180-page manifesto published by Gendron has emerged, which discusses the 2019 Christchurch, New Zealand, mosques shooter, the extreme far-right Great Replacement theory, and explains that the Tops Friendly Markets was selected because it was frequented by large numbers of Black residents within driving distance from his hometown.<sup>13</sup> It also appears that the gunman had plans to continue driving down Jefferson Avenue to shoot more Black people and to possibly attack another location if he had not been stopped.<sup>14</sup> Gendron had originally posted the manifesto to Google Docs at 8:55 PM U.S. Eastern time, Thursday, May 12, two days before the attack.<sup>15</sup> It

Amarnath Amarasingam is an Assistant Professor in the School of Religion, and is cross-appointed to the Department of Political Studies, at Queen's University in Ontario, Canada. He is also a Senior Fellow with the International Centre for the Study of Radicalisation. His research interests are in terrorism, radicalization and extremism, online communities, diaspora politics, post-war reconstruction, and the sociology of religion. Twitter: @AmarAmarasingam

Marc-André Argentino is a Ph.D. candidate at Concordia University, Montreal, in the Individualized program where he is supervised by professors in the departments of Theological Studies, the Centre for Engineering in Society and the Institute of Information System Engineering. He is a fellow at the International Centre for the Study of Radicalization and is also a fellow at the the Accelerationist Research Consortium. He is also a research advisor with the Government of Canada's Canada Centre for Community Engagement and Prevention of Violence. The views expressed do not necessarily represent those of the Government of Canada. Twitter: @\_MAArgentino

Graham Macklin is a researcher at the Center for Holocaust Studies and Religious Minorities affiliated to the Center for Research on Extremism (C-REX) at the University of Oslo, Norway. He has published extensively on extreme right-wing and anti-minority politics in Britain and North America in both the inter-war and post-war periods. His most recent books include Failed Führers: A History of Britain's Extreme Right (2020) and the co-edited collection Researching the Far Right: Theory, Method & Practice (2020). He co-edits the academic journal Patterns of Prejudice and the 'Routledge Studies in Fascism and the Far Right' book series. Macklin is a Fellow of the Royal Historical Society (RHS). He is currently completing a book on extreme right-wing terrorism. Twitter: @macklin\_gd

© 2022 Amarasingam, Argentino, Macklin

was subsequently posted to 8chan "moe"<sup>a</sup> and 4chan<sup>b</sup> as well, the latter credited by Gendron with initially influencing his racist views.<sup>16</sup> The shooter used the camera on his helmet to livestream on the video livestreaming platform Twitch for about 30 minutes, including his drive to the store and the first two minutes of the attack.<sup>17</sup> The stream was seen by 22 users before being taken down,<sup>18</sup> but as will be outlined below, many more would eventually see it. Approximately 30 minutes before the attack, Gendron invited a number of Discord users to join his private, invite-only server; it was then that other people were given access to view his diary chat log for the first time.<sup>19</sup> Fifteen users accepted the invitation before the attack started.<sup>20</sup>

Since Gendron's arrest, he has pleaded not guilty to all 25 charges brought against him by the Erie County Court in Buffalo, New York, which includes one count of a domestic act of terrorism, 10 counts of first-degree murder, 10 counts of second-degree murder as a hate crime, three counts of attempted murder as a hate crime, and one count of criminal possession of a weapon in the second degree.<sup>21</sup> On June 15, 2022, the Department of Justice also added federal hate crime charges, which, if Gendron is convicted of, could mean life imprisonment or the death penalty.<sup>22</sup> On July 14, 2022, a federal grand jury indicted Gendron on 27 counts, including 14 hate crimes charges and 13 firearms charges. On July 18, he pleaded not guilty to all 27 counts.<sup>23</sup>

The details presented in this article are considered allegations based on court documents filed by prosecutors and press reports, as well as materials (including Gendron's manifesto and Discord diaries) obtained by the authors. As of the time of publication in July 2022, these allegations have yet to be proven in court, however.

The first section of this article investigates the perpetrator's pathway to violence, taking particular account of his growing social isolation and immersion in internet "chan culture" before turning to address the influence that a long continuum of previous extreme right-wing terrorism had upon his thoughts and deeds. It also charts his own self-stated inner compulsion to commit a mass atrocity as well as his own struggle with suicidal ideation. The article then explores the perpetrator's tactics, techniques, and procedures in preparing and conducting the attack and—of particular concern to counterterrorism practitioners—the lengths to which he went both in planning his attack and disseminating what he learned to others. It concludes with a discussion of the implications of the Buffalo attack and more broadly the ongoing chain reaction of extreme right-wing terrorism for counterterrorism practitioners.

### Gendron's Radicalization: Takeaways for Counterterrorism Practitioners

Unlike most previous attackers, the Buffalo shooter left a wealth

of writing behind, which provides an important window into his planning, ideological commitments, as well as what he wanted his legacy to be. His official manifesto is 180 pages, the large majority of which is directly copied and pasted from the manifesto of Brenton Tarrant, who killed 51 and injured 40 at two Christchurch mosques on March 15, 2019.24 The rest of the manifesto is a kind of meticulous instruction manual for others who want to follow in his footsteps, outlining everything down to the best socks to wear during a mass shooting. Unlike previous attackers, however, the manifesto is also accompanied by a 673-page Discord diary or chat log,<sup>c</sup> where Gendron posted several times a day between November 18, 2021, and May 12, 2022, two days before the attack. It is important to note that while the diary is not akin to his manifesto, Gendron instructed those in his Discord network to make it public after the attack. Seen in this light, the diary serves an important purpose: to give future attackers a window into his emotional journey, how he was almost caught a few times, his self-doubt, his suicidal ideations, and his months-long dedication to carrying out the attack. According to Gendron's discussion of his own radicalization, there are several key nodes that are worth unpacking: his growing isolation from friends and family, the impact of 4Chan and "Chan" culture, the influence of Brenton Tarrant and the Christchurch massacre, and his growing sense that he "can't even turn back" from his attack plans.

### Growing Isolation and Chan Culture

While much of Gendron's writings seek to inspire future attackers and to explain why he is planning an attack, and meticulously outline his choice of weapons, shooting practice, and livestreaming tools, elements of his personal life are mentioned throughout. On May 5, 2022, nine days before the attack, he engaged in a longer reflection regarding his radicalization. He noted that people generally made him feel "so uncomfortable" and that he had "probably spent actual years of my life just being online."25 He mentioned several of his friends and cousins growing up, and good times he had with them, but noted that he had lost touch with almost all of them. He described being somewhat heavily involved in gaming and gaming communities over the years and noted that "the problem with video games is that it leaves you with a false sensation of progress. In reality, you haven't changed anything in the real world. Plus, it can be addictive when it is your only escape."26 With respect to his years in school, he noted that he was never close with his classmates, and that he had had some "bad experiences with black people," such as getting in trouble for calling a Black student the N-word in sixth grade and being harassed by another student. "These experiences didn't make me racist against blacks though," he wrote, "maybe uncomfortable around the majority of them, since I only relate them to trouble."27

According to Gendron's own account, his turn toward racism was linked to his immersion in 4Chan. He became convinced by the "facts" he encountered on 4Chan and incorporated into his manifesto and Discord logs a barrage of screenshots relating to Holocaust denial, purported Jewish control of the world, the contribution of white people to America's economy and culture, random charts about the supposed contribution of Black people to the crime rate, IQ differences, and the need for racial segregation. He argued that there are genetic differences between Blacks and

a 8chan "moe" is an alternative image board launched in the wake of 8chan's original closure, following the Christchurch and El Paso mass shootings. It paints itself as an anti-8kun image board, due to 8kuns affiliation to QAnon, but it is controversial among many image board users due to hosting a board that permits discussion about pedophilia. 8kun is a rebranded version of 8chan that was launched in October 2019. For more on 8chan, see footnote B in Amarnath Amarasingam and Marc-André Argentino, "The QAnon Conspiracy Theory: A Security Threat in the Making?" CTC Sentinel 13:7 (2020).

b 4chan is an anonymous and unregulated image board site on which anyone can post images and comments.

c Both terms will be used interchangeably in this article.

3



A person visits a makeshift memorial on May 19, 2022, near the scene of a shooting that took place on May 14, 2022, at a supermarket, in Buffalo, New York. (Matt Rourke/AP Photo)

whites, and that Blacks were having more children than whites because they were receiving "700000 dollars from government support."<sup>28</sup> One of the ways he justified his anti-Black racism, and the attack itself, was through the adoption of pseudo-scientific theories of race, such as those pushed by Michael Woodley,<sup>29</sup> Robert Sepehr,<sup>30</sup> and others.<sup>31</sup>

Much of what Gendron presented in his writings was provided with no context or citation and was simply a rehashing of racist tropes that have circulated on 4Chan for some time. Spending more time on 4Chan led to a seamless incorporation of anti-Semitism into his growing anti-Black racism. As he wrote, "Then I saw how the Jews brought them over as slaves, how Jews funded leftism and how they teach us to be ashamed of our heritage."32 According to Gendron, it is through 4Chan that he became more deeply immersed in the discourse around the Great Replacement theory and a belief in 'white genocide.' The term "great replacement," coined by French writer Renaud Camus, neatly encapsulated the long-running belief in extreme far-right thinking that the white race was facing imminent extinction.33 "It seemed like there was no hope for us," Gendron wrote in his Discord diary nine days before the attack. "We are doomed by low birth rates, a hedonistic, nihilistic, individual culture, and a growing population that wants us dead."34 He stated that, not wanting to see the white race stagnate and die, he had almost committed suicide several years previously.35 Then came the March 2019 Christchurch attack.

### The Influence of Past Attackers

The Christchurch attack, for Gendron, was a major turning point. By his own account, the attack moved Gendron from thinking about suicide as a solution to the plight of the white race to revolutionary action. He stated that after the Christchurch attack, "I realized that hope is not over, that our replacement can be overturned."<sup>36</sup> Reading more about the Christchurch attack also led him to learn more about El Paso shooter Patrick Crusius,<sup>37</sup> Charleston church shooter Dylann Roof, Poway synagogue attacker John Earnest,<sup>d</sup> and others, who were, he wrote, "white men fighting for me."<sup>38</sup> Gendron cited as particularly influential a section in Christchurch attacker Tarrant's manifesto where he asks, three times, "Why won't somebody do something?" in reference to the purported destruction of the white race. In Tarrant's screed, the third time the statement is written, the phrase changes to "why don't I do something?"<sup>39</sup> For Gendron, this changed the way he saw the problem, shifting his perception of himself from a dejected spectator to a heroic protagonist. As he wrote:

It was then I realized that I could fight our replacement myself, finally I felt awakened. No longer will I just accept this. I will take the fight to the invaders myself. I will stand up to defend my race from the decay. From the replacers, from the Jews that take from us, from the elite that exploit us. I will dedicate my life to this cause ... that's how I was radicalized,

d Earnest attacked the Chabad of Poway synagogue in the San Diego area on April 27, 2019, fatally shooting a female worshipper and injuring three others. A social media post attributed to the killer indicated that he had planned to livestream the attack like Tarrant, though this did not happen. See John Wilkins, Kristina Davis, and Terie Figueroa, "One dead, three injured in Poway synagogue shooting," *San Diego Union Tribune*, April 27, 2019.

#### I learned the truth.40

As the authors show further below, Tarrant's influence on Gendron was multi-faceted, from being an object of ideological inspiration to providing tactical blueprints. Gendron initially chose March 15, the anniversary of the Christchurch attack, as the date of his own attack, and like Tarrant, Gendron wrote the names of previous attackers on his weapon and wanted to have music playing during his livestream. There is a kind of "wiki effect" to these attacks, with each individual attacker contributing to the larger product of the far-right extremist movement. Gendron, perhaps more than other attackers, is most explicit about this feature of contemporary extreme far-right attacks. For instance, his manifesto is 67 percent identical to Tarrant's manifesto, with large ideological chunks plagiarized directly from the Christchurch attacker.41 As he writes, "I stole lots of info from Tarrant because I can't say it any better."42 In other words, at least in the view of the Buffalo shooter, the ideological foundation for future attacks has already been "perfected" by Tarrant. Where Gendron felt that he could contribute was with tactical advice.

Indeed, just three days before the attack, Gendron wrote on Discord:

I need you guys to do a deep analysis of all mistakes I made and how to fix them ... mistakes will be made. [Halle, Germany, synagogue shooter] Stephen [sic] Balliet<sup>e</sup> and [Poway, California, synagogue shooter] John Earnest are examples. They had the right intentions but still it went wrong for them. What's important is to honor these men who at least tried, and to learn from their mistakes.<sup>43</sup>

Accordingly, almost all of Gendron's original writing in the manifesto, as well as hundreds of pages of his Discord logs, deal, ad nauseam, with the mechanics of his planned attack, from preparing his automatic weapon and helmet to his diet and even the type of socks he planned to use during the attack. The banality of this preparation conveys the sense that there was a "cruise control" element to his attack planning that, as the authors argue below, provides an important additional window into Gendron's radicalization.

### 'Can't Turn Back'

One of the interesting elements of Gendron's Discord logs is the number of times he wrote about the doubts he was having. While it is hard to say whether this was also part of the performative aspect of his Discord logs, it seems the daily posts instilled in Gendron a sense that he had started down a path he could not turn back from. Having decided to eventually make the diary public made him feel like his future audience was supporting him in the present, creating a sense of obligation. For instance, when he was forced to change the date of the attack several times, he wrote, "I'm sorry guys I have to delay the attack again. All because of me being a retard as usual."<sup>44</sup> for Gendron's private Discord chat. Rather, he had internalized the *potential* disapproval and disappointment expressed by a *future* audience, which pushed him to stay on the path.

This is a key point because it is overwhelmingly clear from Gendron's Discord diary that there were repeated moments during which he wanted to cancel the attack or when he thought about killing himself instead. Notwithstanding these hesitations, he stated over a dozen times in his diary that he could not turn back. For example, on February 26, 2022, he wrote, "I don't want to kill them like this but this is the only way. I can't even turn back now. I am trapped to this fate, I can't back out, I have to do this."45 A month later, on March 16, 2022, he wrote, "I can't tell you how much I don't want to do this attack. My only other choice is suicide I can't go back."46 He appears to have felt an overwhelming obligation to his audience, the Chan community, and to fellow white people who he felt were being "replaced," and had convinced himself that he had been called upon to carry out an attack. On March 17, 2022, for example, he wrote, "Anything I do it leads me to the same fate, I can't escape. In fact, this attack existed before I was even born." On March 30, 2022, he wrote, "Whenever I think that I'd prefer suicide instead I tell myself its over anyways, might as well at least try to fight for your people."47

There is a lot more that will likely be learned about Gendron's radicalization as the case winds through the courts. For instance, what he does *not* talk much about in the over 800 pages he left behind is striking. There is relatively little mention of his childhood, his family life, or his relationship with his mother and father (aside from a few scattered mentions). It is of course likely that, as with other attacker manifestos, Gendron believed that much of his past was no longer relevant in the context of his racial awakening. Nevertheless, these gaps will be important to fill in order to get a fuller picture of the process of his radicalization to violence.

### Gendron's Roadmap for Terror: Takeaways for Counterterrorism Practitioners

Ideologically, Gendron is not very creative, as mentioned above; he is a product of the ecosystems he inhabited online, crediting 4chan for his radicalization and Brenton Tarrant for opening his eyes. More notably, but not uniquely, Gendron provided in the writings that he posted online a detailed guide of tactics, techniques, and procedures (TTPs) on how to carry out mass shootings to any potential future mass shooter. Given the copycat nature of extreme far-right attacks and case after case of individuals drawing inspiration from the likeminded terrorist actors who preceded them, this is of significant concern to counterterrorism practitioners.

Gendron demonstrates the use of malevolent creativity, which is a form of creativity that "is deemed necessary by some society, group, or individual to fulfil [sic] goals they regard as desirable, but [which] has serious negative consequences for some other group, these negative consequences being fully intended by the first group."<sup>48</sup> In the context of the Buffalo mass shooting, it refers to both Gendron's violent activities (for example, his detailed notes on his attack planning and deployment of the plan) and his non-violent activities (for example, financing an attack, reconnaissance, streaming strategies, and analysis on armor and weapons).<sup>49</sup>

According to the criminal complaint from the U.S. District Court of New York, in the seven months prior to the attack, Gendron "wrote a self-described manifesto containing a detailed plan to shoot and kill Black people at the Tops at 1275 Jefferson Avenue,"<sup>50</sup>

Balliet tried and failed to attack a synagogue in Halle, Germany, on October 9, 2019, on Yom Kippur. Having tried and failed to gain access to the premises, he subsequently turned his gun on two random targets of opportunity, murdering a female passerby and a man eating his lunch in a nearby kebab house. He wounded two others while fleeing. Balliet used the streaming service Twitch to broadcast his violence. See Daniel Koehler, "The Halle, Germany, Synagogue Attack and the Evolution of the Far-Right Terror Threat," CTC Sentinel 12:11 (2019).

and "chronicled the progress and development of his plan on his Discord account in the months leading up to the attack."<sup>51</sup> According to Gendron, the manifesto "is what I want you to really take home"<sup>52</sup> in order to understand his ideology and motivations; the Discord logs are for those who "want to see memes and learn and understand how I got to the point I am today."<sup>53</sup>

Gendron composed a total of 853 pages in preparation for the attack. He stated several times in his writings that these documents were aimed at his imagined audience that would be reading them after the attack, as well as any future mass shooters. He highlighted how he acquired his firearms, ammunition, firearm magazines, body armor, GoPro camera, and other supplies for the attack. He was meticulous in detailing his testing and modification of the firearms, testing of ammunition, modifying firearm magazines, and how he planned to livestream the attack. Finally, his Discord chat logs detailed how he made his selection of the Tops grocery store as the target of the attack based on his analysis and reconnaissance.

Gendron's use of Discord was unique. He used Discord, a voice over IP and instant messaging social platform popular with gamers, to log daily the progress and development of his plan. The use of Discord, though innovative, was not surprising because he was familiar with the platform; according to his Steam profile,<sup>f</sup> he had logged over 2,000 hours gaming with his friends, and he made a reference to being in several Discord servers in his logs. What we can learn from this attack, is that Discord offered him pseudonymity,<sup>g</sup> as well as total privacy as there was no one else in this server until he sent invites to friends around a half hour before the attack. In the past, when alt-right leaders used Discord, such as for planning the 2017 Unite the Right rally in Charlottesville, Virginia, the vulnerability was the amount of people in the chat that could leak information, as well as the ease with which activists were able to infiltrate the servers.<sup>54</sup> Without anyone to report the server and its content, Gendron was able to continue his activities without hindrance, even though he shared terrorist manifestos and videos that had been hashed into the Global Internet Forum to Counter Terrorism<sup>h</sup> (GIFCT) hash-sharing database.<sup>55i</sup> Gendron highlighted a flaw in Discord's passive monitoring and trust and

- f Steam is a large digital distribution platform for PC gaming. As part of the service, users have their own personal profile, which allows them to use its social network service and chat with one another.
- g "Pseudonymity is the near-anonymous state in which a user has a consistent identifier that is not their real name: a pseudonym." "Pseudonymity," Tech Target, n.d.
- h The Global Internet Forum to Counter Terrorism (GIFCT) is an NGO designed to prevent terrorists and violent extremists from exploiting digital platforms. Founded by Facebook, Microsoft, Twitter, and YouTube in 2017, the forum was established to foster technical collaboration among member companies, advance relevant research, and share knowledge with smaller platforms. Since 2017, GIFCT's membership has expanded beyond the founding companies to include over a dozen diverse platforms committed to cross-industry efforts to counter the spread of terrorist and violent extremist content online. See "About," Global Internet Forum to Counter Terrorism, n.d.
- i The GIFCT hash-sharing database is a secure industry database of "perpetual hashes" that denote terrorist content as defined by GIFCT's own taxonomy. "Tech Innovation," Global Internet Forum to Counter Terrorism, 2022.

safety technologies,<sup>j</sup> with the concern being that other wouldbe mass shooters or racially and ethnically motivated violent extremists (REMVE) actors might choose to emulate his approach for operational security purposes.

Livestreaming of attacks is an important example of crossideological malevolent creativity between REMVE threat actors and jihadi terrorists who have incorporated some element of livestreaming into their attacks (e.g., the Magnanville terrorist in France in June 2016).<sup>56</sup> Brenton Tarrant livestreamed his terrorist attack on Facebook,<sup>57</sup> and following in his footsteps a few months later, Stephan Balliet livestreamed his attack on Twitch.58 Gendron put a fair amount of his time and resources into making sure that he would have the right technology and methods to stream his attack. The livestreaming, he stated in his Discord logs, would be as important as his writings, because "I most likely wouldn't even know about the real problems in the world if Brenton Tarrant didn't livestream his attack."59 He further stated that though Dylann Roof's manifesto was "not bad," Roof had not broadcast it and so limited his impact. With his own forthcoming attack in mind, Gendron stated, "livestreaming this attack makes a 1000x greater impact."60 Having wide ranging impact was the ultimate objective for Gendron, as he desired to inspire others to copy him in preventing what he feared was the "Great Replacement."

When it came to livestreaming his attack, Gendron initially wanted to use Facebook, emulating Tarrant. "Livestreaming via go pro on Facebook live would be very nice, and I'll use my computer to livestream the Facebook link on discord, and that is connected via hotspot or WIFI, and that would be in my own car. So people can watch on Facebook or discord. Not a bad plan Making a music playlist would be fun."61 A few days later, however, he decided to use Twitch "because only boomers actually have a Facebook account nowadays and I'm pretty confident that you will have to have an account with them to watch the livestream, and on Twitch you don't."62 Gendron spent not only a fair amount of time going over how he was going to set up his livestream but also troubleshooting issues that came up as he tested it over seven months.<sup>k</sup> Ultimately, his choice to use Discord and Twitch to stream his attack limited initial viewership of the livestream to 22 individuals.63 One of these individuals, though, downloaded and spread the video<sup>1</sup> through platforms like Streamable, where it was, according to reporting, seen more than three million times before being taken down.<sup>64</sup>

- k Gendron discussed such challenges as bandwidth issues and how to resolve them, connectivity issues between his phone and GoPro, how to play music while livestreaming, etc. On March 5, 2022, 10 days before the initial date he chose for his attack, he was having issues with his livestream and bemoaned how he might have to use Facebook as he was having issues with Twitch. Payton Gendron, Discord chat logs, March 5, 2022.
- Based on videos of the Buffalo attack found on open source by the authors, only one 4chan user who was watching the stream archived it and released a 6:52 minute long video of the 24:36 livestream. This user decided not to release the full stream, for reasons unknown to the authors.

j Passive monitoring is an automated way of silently analyzing network traffic to identify various signals and behavioral patterns associated with potential breaches of the terms of service or to have content flagged for human review. Discord and other social media platforms use various algorithmic methodologies to passively monitor their platforms and services. Tech Against Terrorism, "GIFCT Technical Approaches Working Group Gap Analysis and Recommendations for deploying technical solutions to tackle the terrorist use of the internet," Global Internet Forum to Counter Terrorism, July 2021.

This made the viewership of the video roughly comparable to that of Tarrant whose own video was uploaded 1.5 million times to Facebook in 24 hours, though 1.2 million were blocked at the point of upload.<sup>65</sup> Soberingly, there were a large number of views of the Buffalo video despite the best efforts of the GIFCT. According to the GIFCT debrief from the Buffalo Content Incident Protocol, GIFCT was able to rapidly coordinate across platforms and hash the video to reduce its dissemination.<sup>66</sup>

Research and reconnaissance are another key TTP that Gendron highlighted in his logs, and it is something he could have borrowed from Tarrant who used a drone to scout one of the mosques he targeted.<sup>67</sup> Gendron spent months researching the Black population density in and around Buffalo, New York, using census data, public databases, and physical reconnaissance to determine when and where there would be the most Black people at a specific place to achieve the highest body count, which led him to choose the location of the attack. Though Buffalo did have the highest Black population closest to his place of residence (Conklin), there were also gun laws and restrictions in New York state to consider, which he discussed in his Discord diaries. He fretted about running into anyone with a concealed carry firearm who might kill him before his attack had begun.<sup>68</sup>

Using Google Maps and Google reviews, Gendron considered several potential locations for his attack: a synagogue, a church, a mosque, an elementary school, a specific college, various other specific supermarkets and stores, an athletic center, and a specific barbershop. Ultimately, he settled on Tops, which according to his chat logs (which contains both pictures and notes he took), he traveled to several times: March 8, May 13, and May 14, 2022. During these scouting missions, Gendron created sketches of the layout of Tops, noted where the security guards were, counted the number of Black people in the store, and scouted locations to put on his gear and park his car.<sup>m</sup> According to the criminal complaint, Gendron went to Tops "only two and a half hours before the attack, and observed a 'healthy amount of old and young' Black people in the store and noted where the security guard was positioned."<sup>69</sup>

An important takeaway for counterterrorism practitioners from the Buffalo shooting is the capacity for attackers like Gendron to not only learn from others but to pass on lessons through their writings. For instance, as Gendron stated in his logs:

Protip: Test your equipment and make sure they work properly. John Earnest apparently had a jam in his gun that he didn't even shoot before. Stephen [sic] Balliet's luty<sup>n</sup> didn't function properly as well. Brenton [Tarrant] had one failure to extract but he was quite smart and got it out quickly. Also look at what people did before you, I'm trying to find info on other mass shooters and see what they did and what to improve on ... Imagine if I went in on March 15 not knowing

### my gun wasn't properly lubed and I had a failure to feed on every shot I took, that would be quite embarrassing.<sup>70</sup>

Gendron delayed his attack time and time again. Part of the reason for this was because he was dealing with issues with his gear, which he was modifying. These delays may have contributed to his ability to execute his attack.

Gendron also wrote extensively about body armor, weapon options and costs, and ammo choices based on the situations he envisioned encountering. Gendron was obsessed with guns and armor, as well as the technological innovation behind them. There is a longwinded banality behind the number of pages in his manifesto and logs that he spent talking about helmets, gloves, socks, plate carriers, and underwear. Gendron spent significant time on weapons and armor-related boards and subreddits. In his logs, he explained how he modified his AR15 to make it fully automatic, as well as provided links to the information he used to do this at home. The logs also contain information on the issues he faced with his kit and the sources he used to overcome them, as well as where items could be purchased. Gendron purchased his armor on eBay,° but also suggested that Facebook and Instagram marketplaces were a viable option. He also suggested several subreddits where users can swap or sell tactical gear. In his own words, "I think you guys will be able to use my body armor section to fit your needs." Gendron also went over how he self-financed his attack, which according to analysis by Jessica Davis, cost approximately \$10,500.71 Davis highlighted that even though the attack was far more expensive than most lone-actor attacks, financial constraints placed on Gendron might have reduced the lethality of the attack.72

### **Conclusions and Implications**

The Buffalo massacre was not an isolated phenomenon. Indeed, one can only fully comprehend it when considered within a continuum of self-referential extreme-right terrorism inspired by the March 2019 terrorist attack on two mosques in Christchurch, New Zealand, which left 51 men, women, and children dead. That terrorist attack, committed by unemployed Australian gym trainer Brenton Tarrant, itself drew ideological and tactical succor from previous extreme-right terrorists. Tarrant's principal inspirations included Pittsburgh synagogue shooter Robert Bowers,<sup>73</sup> Dylann Roof, and Anders Behring Breivik, the Norwegian killer who murdered 77 people in a bomb attack and mass shooting in Oslo and on the nearby island of Utøya, where a Labour party youth camp was taking place in July 2011.<sup>74</sup>

The Christchurch attack had a catalytic effect upon extremeright actors, sparking a chain reaction of mass shootings.<sup>75</sup> Shortly after the Christchurch attack, extreme-right terrorist attacks took place in Poway, California (April 2019); El Paso, Texas (August 2019); Bærum, Norway (August 2019);<sup>p</sup> and Halle, Germany

m From Gendron's Discord chat logs: "At 2:00 I went inside Top's and made the second map, then I noted there were 45 blacks inside, 8 white inside, and 10 blacks on the outside of the store I then traveled to the spot on Sherman St and noted my best route to Top's from there, including roads I would go on. I found another good spot to gear up at 2:38, as seen below. This is off of Mohican Drive." Payton Gendron, Discord chat logs, March 9, 2022.

n The "Luty" is a reference to the plans for manufacturing a homemade firearm that Balliet followed, which had originated with Philip Luty, an English gunsmith who opposed the United Kingdom's strict gun control measures.

o Gendron's Discord logs contain screen captures of the eBay auctions he purchased items from and their final price.

p The Bærum perpetrator, Philip Manshaus, murdered his 17-year-old adoptive sister and then tried to attack the Bærum mosque on August 10, 2019. Two worshippers overpowered him, however, and restrained him until police arrived to arrest him. Manshaus wore a helmet camera during his assault on the mosque and filmed his shooting, but failed to broadcast the attack online. See "Norway court jails mosque gunman Manshaus for 21 years," BBC, June 11, 2020, and Anders Hammer, *Terroristen Fra Bærum* (Oslo: J. M. Stenersens Forlag, 2022).

(October 2019). By the end of 2019, five individual extreme right terrorists had killed a total of 78 people, in four countries, on three separate continents.<sup>76</sup>

Each of these attacks, and dozens of smaller instances of violence and attempted violence, followed what sociologist Ralph Larkin called (with regard to school shootings referencing Columbine) a "cultural script."<sup>77</sup> In each instance, this crop of extreme-right terrorists who claimed inspiration from the Christchurch attack have sought to exceed its death toll, incite further violence, and honor the attacks with their own violence. The Buffalo terrorist attack conformed to all three of these aspirations.

In his manifesto, Gendron claimed that Tarrant had directly inspired him and that his livestreamed mass murder in New Zealand in March 2019 "started everything you see here" in Buffalo.<sup>78</sup> Carefully constructing a narrative that emphasized Tarrant's importance while simultaneously deliberately trying to manufacture a link to Tarrant from which he could derive status, Gendron stated, "without his livestream I would likely have no idea about the real problems the West is facing."79 According to his Discord diary, watching the video of Tarrant murdering worshippers at the Al Noor mosque made Gendron believe he could do something to reverse the plight of the white community. Thereafter, he found Tarrant's manifesto, claiming that its "most influential" section was Tarrant's exhortation to "do something," which he allegedly experienced as an awakening.80 He also copied Tarrant in seeking to situate himself within the wider community of extreme-right terrorists in the United States by referencing Dylann Roof, Patrick Crusius, and John Earnest, perpetrators of the Charleston, El Paso, and Poway attacks, respectively, as people who dedicated their lives to fighting for the white race.<sup>81</sup>

The Buffalo terrorist's ideological affinity with the Christchurch attacker extended to copying his *modus operandi* and attack aesthetics. Gendron's own impending atrocity was announced online prior to its perpetration accompanied by a "manifesto" and thereafter a livestreamed broadcast of racist murder. Beyond the violence itself, the Buffalo terrorist attack, like the Christchurch atrocity, was in itself an act of racist propaganda designed to inspire further attacks. Uploading a manifesto and livestreaming the horror in the knowledge that both would be widely disseminated throughout the extreme-right digital ecosystem was intended to leave as big a digital footprint as possible so that others could easily find inspiration and justification for their own violence in the future. Gendron's Discord "diary" also conformed to this increasingly familiar pattern. While invaluable for researchers for documenting his personal pathway to violence, it too was an act of propaganda, "designed to be consumed" rather than representing simply "an unfiltered internal monologue."82

The production of a manifesto prior to a terrorist assault is an increasingly ritualized part of extreme-right terrorism. The growing number of such manifestos since 2019 and other digital fragments, such as those left by Robert Bowers and Dylann Roof to justify their attacks, has created a corpus of 'literature' upon which extreme-right assailants can draw for intellectual and practical instruction.<sup>83</sup>

The Buffalo attack underscores the need for researchers, analysts, and policymakers to consider such manifestos collectively rather than singularly since, in essence, they constitute part of the same body of work regardless of their individual authorship. The chain reaction of extreme-right terrorism since March 2019 has highlighted that these manifestos are not static texts. They are "Beyond the violence itself, the Buffalo terrorist attack, like the Christchurch atrocity, was in itself an act of racist propaganda designed to inspire further attacks. Uploading a manifesto and livestreaming the horror in the knowledge that both would be widely disseminated throughout the extremeright digital ecosystem was intended to leave as big a digital footprint as possible so that others could easily find inspiration and justification for their own violence in the future."

"living documents"<sup>84</sup> that follow the basic template adumbrated by Tarrant but have been continuously altered and adapted to suit the needs and capabilities of each individual attacker.

Gendron's manifesto represented another stage in the ongoing crystallization of this trend. "Most of my general thoughts came from Tarrant's manifesto,"85 Gendron admitted in his Discord diary. "I'm going to copy and paste much of his writings into my own," he admitted in February 2022, "because we both seem to have the same views, and why write it again when you can use him as a source?"86 As already noted, the following month he stated, "I can't say it any better," though he also admitted being embarrassed that he had cut and pasted so much of Tarrant's manifesto into his own document.87 The Christchurch killer was not the only source of inspiration. Gendron also followed Breivik in plagiarizing the small parts of Ted Kaczynski's manifesto attacking "leftists."4 Gendron's plagiarism also extended to copying the self-interview format that Tarrant had employed (which he himself had borrowed from Breivik who in turn had adapted it from celebrity interviews).88 Gendron's desire to provide a how-to-guide for future attackers also found its echo in Breivik's manifesto, the third section of which Breivik wrote to provide "militant nationalists" with the tools that they needed to follow in his footsteps regarding information on weapons acquisition and bomb making; the latter included Breivik's thoughts on how he was actually able to build a viable explosive device despite a number of obstacles.<sup>89</sup> Tarrant, by way of comparison, offered little such guidance in his manifesto.

There were significant differences, however, concerning the racist motivations articulated in each of these manifestos, highlighting that the "Great Replacement" conspiracy theory is in essence an empty vessel that its adherents can fill with their own particular racial animus. This explains the heterodox nature of the racist target selection seen during this 'wave' of extreme-right

q Gendron directly copied 139 words from Ted Kaczynski's manifesto, according to analysis by the authors completed through Copy Leaks. See also "The Unabomber and the Norwegian mass murderer," BBC, May 28, 2016.

terrorist attacks since 2019. Gendron targeted Blacks; Tarrant chose Muslims. A decade earlier, Breivik had drawn upon his own anti-Muslim racism to target government officials and teenage Labour party activists instead, believing them to be "traitors" for facilitating Muslim immigration and multiculturalism in the first place.<sup>90</sup> Tarrant's own acolytes targeted a similarly diverse array of ethnic and religious minorities: Jews (Poway), Mexicans (El Paso), and Muslims (Bærum), each of whom, in the idiosyncratic worldview of the individual killer in question, fulfilled the role of occupier and usurper.<sup>91</sup> The Halle attacker had initially targeted Jews but having failed to gain entry to a synagogue, turned to targets of opportunity—murdering a female passerby and a man eating lunch in a kebab shop instead.<sup>92</sup>

These ideological variations aside, which reflect the diversity and intersectionality of extreme-right prejudices, there is also a significant structural difference between the Buffalo and Christchurch manifestos. While Gendron largely regurgitated the format and ideological content of The Great Replacement, unlike Tarrant, he married these ideas with a detailed "how-to" guide for other would-be killers to follow in preparing their own future attacks. This was not new, however. Patrick Crusius had offered his readers rudimentary advice on firearm selection. The practical dimensions of Gendron's manifesto were more reminiscent of Breivik's painstaking documentation of his own preparations in 2011. However, the complexity of Breivik's attack-and moreover, the ease with which military-grade firearms can be legally purchased in the United States-has so far obviated the need for subsequent extreme-right terrorists to follow Breivik's plans for committing a bomb attack in tandem with a mass shooting.93 Within a much shorter timeframe, Tarrant's example has proven the more durable template for committing carnage and achieving online "sainthood."94

Technologically, Gendron achieved what the Poway and Bærum terrorists failed to do in their attempts to mimic Tarrant: He succeeded in livestreaming his violence. This was likely because he had spent some seven months contemplating and preparing his attack, according to his Discord diary, which the two aforementioned terrorists conspicuously did not. Their own attacks were comparatively more spontaneous and took place after only a modicum of planning and preparation had been undertaken.

Instead of using Facebook Live, as Tarrant had, Gendron transmitted his killings via Twitch, the online gaming platform that the Halle terrorist had also utilized to broadcast his attack. The Buffalo terrorist's visual aesthetic mirrored Tarrant's, however. He too painted his weapons with the key ideological reference points, individual inspirations, and racial slurs, while, in the commission of his violence, he dressed, like Tarrant, in combat gear as part of his self-delusion that he was a military "partisan" fighting against an occupying force.<sup>95</sup>

The massacre in Buffalo highlighted once more that the threat of extreme-right terrorism comes from individuals rather than from groups. However, it is important to note that while all of these extreme-right terrorists, including Gendron, acted alone, each of them was immersed in a shared online ecosystem from which they derived their ideas and inspirations (though one should not ignore their offline pathways to violence). This is no longer a particularly novel development. In the lead up to his 2011 attack, Breivik had submerged himself in the online world of "counterjihad" politics.<sup>96</sup> While the digital platforms have changed in the intervening years, virtually every extreme-right lone-actor terrorist since has been embedded, at some level, within this nebulous online social movement, which, for many, has replaced the physical group or party as the principal point of contact for engaging with extremeright ideologies.<sup>97</sup> Academic literature has highlighted this postorganizational shift in the REMVE space,<sup>98</sup> whereby membership in and support for different groups have become less clear, and online activity has made it easier for transnational movements to grow and change. Attacks are carried out by people who have very weak or no ties to specific groups. Instead, violent extremists draw on a shared culture and set of beliefs.<sup>99</sup>

Earlier this year, the Institute for Strategic Dialogue (ISD), in working with government partners and the GIFCT, developed the taxonomy of post-organizational violent extremism and terrorism (POVET) to describe the phenomenon of terrorism and violent extremism where the influence or direction of activity is ambiguous or loose.<sup>100</sup> The ISD highlighted that the shift to a POVET taxonomy is necessary as "post-organizational dynamics strain responses which focus solely on the proscription of specific organizations,"101 which in turn leads to whack-a-mole policy dynamics where governments and private sectors need to constantly recalibrate. The White House in its June 2021 National Strategy for Countering Domestic Terrorism highlighted that religiously and ethnically motivated violent extremists "take on a variety of forms, from lone actors and small groups of informally aligned individuals to networks exhorting and targeting violence toward specific communities, to violent self-proclaimed 'militias.""102

Countries such as Canada,<sup>r</sup> Australia,<sup>s</sup> and New Zealand<sup>t</sup> have also adopted similar language about ideologically motivated violent extremism, which moves beyond the boundaries of proscribed groups. The shift of the counterterrorism landscape to a POVET one has important implications as these types of groups and content are extremely challenging to develop policies around due to the use of cultural and ideological materials that are not always explicitly linked, without subject-matter understanding, to REMVE mobilization and ideologies. As ISD has highlighted, "creating

r "Proponents of ideologically motivated violent extremism (IMVE) are driven by a range of influences rather than a singular belief system. IMVE radicalization is more often caused by a combination of ideas and grievances resulting in a personalized worldview that is inspired by a variety of sources. IMVE includes gender-driven, xenophobic, anti-authority, and other grievance-driven violence." "Protecting National Security in Partnership with all Canadians," Government of Canada, last modified June 28, 2022.

s "Ideologically motivated violent extremists—specifically nationalist and racist violent extremists—remain focused on producing propaganda, radicalising and recruiting others, and preparing for an anticipated societal collapse. They are security-conscious and adapt their security posture to avoid legal action. Nationalist and racist violent extremists are located in all Australian states and territories. Compared with other forms of violent extremism, this threat is more widely dispersed across the country—including in regional and rural areas. The emergence of nationalist and isolationist narratives globally is normalising aspects of ideologically motivated violent extremism." "ASIO Annual Report 2020-2021," Australian Security Intelligence Organisation, September 2021.

t "Identity Motivated Violent Extremism refers to ideologies such as Incel, Hindutva, and white identity who advocate violence based on ethnicity, gender, or sexuality." "Threat Assessment: New Zealand Terrorism Level Remains at Medium," CTAG, December 6, 2021; "Threat Insight: New Zealand's Violent Extremism Environment," CTAG, November 23, 2021.

responses to such material will thus require responses which go beyond individual pieces of content and instead attempt to interrogate the intention behind their circulation and the behaviors of communities involved in this."  $^{\rm 103}$  CTC

### Citations

- 1 Jesse McKinley, Alex Traub, and Troy Closson, "Gunman Kills 10 at Buffalo Supermarket in Racist Attack," *New York Times*, May 14, 2022.
- 2 Carolyn Thompson, John Wawrow, Michael Balsamo, and Dave Collins, "10 Dead in Buffalo Supermarket Attack Police Call Hate Crime," AP News, May 14, 2022.
- 3 Kellen Browning, "The Gunman Broadcast the Attack on a Livestreaming Site," *New York Times*, May 14, 2022.
- 4 Thompson, Wawrow, Balsamo, and Collins.
- 5 Ibid.
- 6 Ibid.
- 7 Ibid.; "White gunman who killed 10 Black people in racist attack on Buffalo supermarket is charged with federal hate crimes," Associated Press, June 15, 2022.
- 8 Thompson, Wawrow, Balsamo, and Collins.
- 9 Craig Whitlock, David Willman, and Alex Horton, "Massacre Suspect Said He Modified Bushmaster Rifle to Hold More Ammunition," Washington Post, May 15, 2022.
- 10 Jonah E. Bromwich, "Before Massacre Began, Suspect Invited Others to Review His Plan," *New York Times*, May 17, 2022.
- 11 Whitlock, Willman, and Horton.
- 12 Ibid.
- 13 McKinley, Traub, and Closson.
- 14 Aaron Katersky, Emily Shapiro, and Miles Cohen, "Buffalo Suspect Had Plans to Continue His Killing Rampage: Commissioner," ABC News, May 17, 2022.
- 15 Ben Collins, "The Buffalo supermarket shooting suspect allegedly posted an apparent manifesto repeatedly citing 'great replacement' theory," NBC News, May 15, 2022.
- 16 Dan Frosch, Cameron McWhirter, Jimmy Vielkind, and Georgia Wells, "Buffalo Shooter's 673-Page Diary Reveals Descent Into Racist Extremism," Wall Street Journal, May 17, 2022.
- 17 Cecilia D'Anastasio and Davey Alba, "Buffalo Massacre Suspect Mapped Plans on Discord App for Months," Bloomberg, May 16, 2022.
- 18 Ibid.
- 19 Anya Elamroussi, Artemis Moshtaghian, and Rob Frehse, "Buffalo suspect's posts about attack plans could be seen online 30 minutes before mass shooting," CNN, May 19, 2022.
- 20 Jon Swaine and Reed Albergotti, "Just before Buffalo Shooting, 15 Users Signed into Suspect's Chatroom, Says Person Familiar with Review," Washington Post, May 19, 2022.
- 21 "Suspected Buffalo Mass Shooter Pleads Not Guilty to All 25 Charges, Including Terrorism," WHAM, June 2, 2022.
- 22 "Accused Tops Shooter Charged with Federal Hate Crimes and Using a Firearm to Commit Murder," U.S. Department of Justice, June 15, 2022.
- 23 "Federal Grand Jury Indicts Accused Tops Shooter on Federal Hate Crimes and Firearms Charges in Buffalo, New York," U.S Department of Justice, July 14, 2022; Carolyn Thompson, "Buffalo supermarket shooter arraigned on federal charges," Washington Post, July 18, 2022.
- 24 Graham Macklin, "The Christchurch Attacks: Livestream Terror in the Viral Video Age," *CTC Sentinel* 12:6 (2019).
- 25 Payton Gendron, Discord chat logs, May 5, 2022.
- 26 Payton Gendron, Discord chat logs, May 5, 2022.
- 27 Payton Gendron, Discord chat logs, May 5, 2022.
- 28 Payton Gendron, Discord chat logs, May 5, 2022.
- 29 Monika Pronczuk and Koba Ryckewaert, "A Racist Researcher, Exposed by a Mass Shooting," *New York Times*, June 9, 2022.
- 30 Payton Gendron, Discord chat logs, February 19, 2022.
- 31 Payton Gendron, Discord chat logs, February 19, 2022.

- 32 Payton Gendron, Discord chat logs, May 5, 2022.
- 33 "'The Great Replacement:' An Explainer," Anti-Defamation League, April 19, 2021.
- 34 Payton Gendron, Discord chat logs, May 5, 2022.
- 35 Payton Gendron, Discord chat logs, March 30, 2022.
- 36 Payton Gendron, Discord chat logs, April 4, 2022.
- 37 Graham Macklin, "The El Paso Terrorist Attack: The Chain Reaction of Global Right-Wing Terror," *CTC Sentinel* 12:11 (2019).
- 38 Payton Gendron, Discord chat logs, April 4, 2022.
- 39 Payton Gendron, Discord chat logs, April 4, 2022.
- 40 Payton Gendron, Discord chat logs, April 4, 2022.
- 41 Analysis by the authors from side-by-side comparison of Tarrant's manifesto and Gendron's manifesto with the Copy Leaks plagiarism software.
- 42 Payton Gendron, Discord chat logs, March 30, 2022.
- 43 Payton Gendron, Discord chat logs, March 11, 2022.
- 44 Payton Gendron, Discord chat logs, March 31, 2022.
- 45 Payton Gendron, Discord chat logs, February 26, 2022.
- 46 Payton Gendron, Discord chat logs, March 16, 2022.
- 47 Payton Gendron, Discord chat logs, March 30, 2022.
- 48 David H. Cropley, James C. Kaufman, and Arthur J. Cropley, "Malevolent Creativity: A Functional Model of Creativity in Terrorism and Crime," *Creativity Research Journal* 20:2 (2008).
- 49 Ibid.
- 50 United States of America V. Payton Gendron, "Criminal Complaint," United States District Court for the Western District of New York, June 15, 2022.
- 51 United States of America V. Payton Gendron.
- 52 Payton Gendron, Discord chat logs, April 29, 2022.
- 53 Payton Gendron, Discord chat logs, April 29, 2022.
- 54 Nitasha Tiku, "Violent Alt-Right Chat Logs Could Be Key to Charlottesville Lawsuits," *Wired*, August 27, 2017.
- 55 "Tech Innovation," Global Internet Forum to Counter Terrorism, 2022.
- 56 Maura Conway and Joseph Dillon, "Future trends: Live-Streaming terrorist attacks," VOXPol, 2016; Macklin, "The Christchurch Attacks," Marc-André Argentino, Shiraz Maher, and Charlie Winter, "Violent Extremist Innovation: A Cross-Ideological Analysis," ICSR, December 2021.
- 57 Guy Rosen, "A Further Update on New Zealand Terrorist Attack," Facebook, March 20, 2019.
- 58 "Halle gunman posted video on Twitch livestream platform," *The Local*, October 9, 2019.
- 59 Payton Gendron, Discord chat logs, February 13, 2022.
- 60 Payton Gendron, Discord chat logs, February 13, 2022.
- 61 Payton Gendron, Discord chat logs, December 22, 2021.
- 62 Payton Gendron, Discord chat logs, January 24, 2022.
- 63 Drew Harwell and Will Oremus, "Only 22 Saw the Buffalo Shooting Live.
- Millions Have Seen It Since," *Washington Post*, May 16, 2022. 64 Ibid.
- 65 "Update on New Zealand," Meta, March 18, 2019.
- 66 "Debrief: CIP Activation, Buffalo, New York USA," Global Internet Forum to Counter Terrorism, June 23, 2022.
- 67 Lee Kenny, "Christchurch mosque terrorist used drone over mosque before March 15 attack," NZ Stuff, July 23, 2020.
- 68 Payton Gendron, Discord chat logs, December 21, 2021.
- 69 United States of America V. Payton Gendron.
- 70 Payton Gendron, Discord chat logs, March 31, 2022.
- 71 Jessica Davis, "Buffalo shooting: financing terrorism," Insight Intelligence, May 17, 2022.

#### AMARASINGAM / ARGENTINO / MACKLIN

- 72 Ibid.
- 73 Mark Oppenheimer, Squirrel Hill: The Tree of Life Synagogue Shooting and the Soul of a Neighborhood (New York: Knopf, 2021).
- 74 Macklin, "The Christchurch Attacks."
- 75 Macklin, "The El Paso Terrorist Attack."
- 76 Graham Macklin, "'Praise the Saints': The cumulative momentum of transnational extreme-right terrorism," in Johannes Dafinger and Moritz Florin eds., A Transnational History of Right-Wing Terrorism: Political Violence and the Far Right in Eastern and Western Europe since 1900 (Abingdon: Routledge, 2022), pp. 215-240. See also Macklin, "The El Paso Terrorist Attack" and Daniel Koehler, "The Halle, Germany, Synagogue Attack and the Evolution of the Far-Right Terror Threat," CTC Sentinel 12:11 (2019).
- 77 Ralph W. Larkin, "The Columbine Legacy: Rampage Shootings as Political Acts," *American Behavioral Scientist* 52:9 (2009): pp. 1,309-1,326.
- 78 Payton Gendron, Manifesto, p. 13.
- 79 Ibid.
- 80 Payton Gendron, Discord chat logs, May 5, 2022.
- 81 Payton Gendron, Discord chat logs, May 5, 2022.
- 82 Matt Kriner, Meghan Conroy, Alex Newhouse, and Jonathan Lewis, "Understanding Accelerationist Narratives: The Great Replacement," GNET, May 30, 2022.
- 83 Jacob Ware, "Testament to Murder: The Violent Far-Right's Increasing Use of Terrorist Manifestos," ICCT Policy Brief, March 17, 2020.
- 84 Inés Bolaños Somoano and Richard McNeil-Willson, "Lessons from the Buffalo shooting: responses to violent white supremacy," International Centre for Counter-terrorism, May 18, 2022.
- 85 Payton Gendron, Discord chat logs, May 2, 2022.
- 86 Payton Gendron, Discord chat logs, February 28, 2022.
- 87 Payton Gendron, Discord chat logs, March 30, 2022, and April 29, 2022.
- 88 Aage Borchgrevink, A Norwegian Tragedy: Anders Behring Breivik and the Massacre on Utøya (London: Polity, 2013), p. 162; Åsne Seierstad, One of Us: The Story of a Massacre and Its Aftermath (London: Virago Press, 2015), p. 206.

- 89 Graham Macklin and Tore Bjørgo, "Breivik's Long Shadow? The Impact of the July 22, 2011 Attacks on the Modus Operandi of Extreme-right Lone Actor Terrorists," *Perspectives on Terrorism* 15:3 (2021): p. 178.
- 90 Cato Hemmingby and Tore Bjørgo, *The Dynamics of a Terrorist Targeting Process: Anders B. Breivik and the 22 July Attacks in Norway* (Palgrave: Basingstoke, 2016).
- 91 Macklin, "'Praise the Saints," pp. 227-230.
- 92 Friedel Taube, "Germany synagogue attack: Who were the victims in Halle," Deutsche Welle, October 18, 2019.
- 93 Macklin and Bjørgo.
- 94 Lars Erik Berntzen and Sveinung Sandberg, "The Collective Nature of Lone Wolf Terrorism: Anders Behring Breivik and the Anti-Islamic Social Movement," *Terrorism and Political Violence* 26:5 (2014).
- 95 Payton Gendron, Manifesto; Macklin, "The Christchurch Attacks: Livestream Terror in the Viral Video Age."
- 96 Berntzen and Sandberg.
- 97 Jade Hutchinson, Amarnath Amarasingam, Ryan Scrivens, and Brian Ballsun-Stanton, "Mobilizing Extremism Online: Comparing Australian and Canadian Right-Wing Extremist Groups on Facebook," *Behavioral Sciences of Terrorism and Political Aggression*, March 2021.
- 98 Joe Mulhall, "A Post-Organisational Far Right?", Hope Not Hate, 2018; Milo Comerford, "Confronting the Challenge of 'Post-Organisational' Extremism," Observer Research Foundation, August 19, 2020.
- 99 J.M. Berger, "The Strategy of Violent White Supremacy Is Evolving," Atlantic, August 7, 2019.
- 100 Jacob Davey, Milo Comerford, Jakob Guhl, Will Baldet, and Chloe Colliver, "A Taxonomy for the Classification of Post-Organisational Violent Extremist & Terrorist Content," Institute for Strategic Dialogue, January 2022.
- 101 Ibid.
- 102 "National Strategy for Countering Domestic Terrorism," National Security Council, The White House, June 2021.
- 103 Davey, Comerford, Guhl, Baldet, and Colliver.

## CTC-ICT Focus on Israel: A View from the CT Foxhole: Brigadier General (Reserves) Nitzan Nuriel, Former Director of the Counter-Terrorism Bureau in the Prime Minister's Office of Israel

By Stevie Weinberg

Brig. Gen. (Res) Nitzan Nuriel is a fellow at the International Institute for Counter-Terrorism (ICT) at Reichman University. Prior to joining ICT, Nuriel served as the director of the Counter-Terrorism Bureau in the Prime Minister's Office of Israel (2007-2012). He joined the IDF in September 1977 and was assigned within the infantry to the Golani Brigade and served in all commanding positions, reaching deputy division commander. He then served in the following positions: Deputy Commander of the Gaza Strip Division, J-3 of the Northern Command, Military Attaché at the Embassy of Israel in the United States, Deputy Commander of the Depth Corps, and Deputy Commander of Israel's Special Forces. He is a recipient of the Legion of Merit from the president of the United States.

Editor's Note: This interview is the second in a series of articles and interviews examining the terrorist threat landscape in Israel and the lessons other countries can learn from Israel's counterterrorism efforts. The series is a joint effort between the Combating Terrorism Center at West Point (CTC) and the International Institute for Counter-Terrorism (ICT) at Reichman University in Israel.

CTC/ICT: You spent more than 30 years in Israeli's security establishment, and you are still serving in the IDF reserve. What led you to such a distinguished career in the military? During your career, what was your biggest achievement? What was the most challenging moment?

**Nuriel:** I believe that not many Israelis know what they want to do in life when they enlist at 18 years old or what they are going to do for the next 35 years. It is a gradual process: You start your military service because it is mandatory, and then you see that you can be an officer. After that, you move up the ladder, and you become a platoon commander. And after a while, you are battalion commander. And then, you see that this is not just a career; this is a life mission.

During my military service, I believe that my biggest achievement was that I never lost a soldier in combat. I conducted many operations, I was wounded twice, but I never lost a soldier in combat.

Regarding the most challenging moments, I know that many people are looking for an answer that includes combat description and bravery. But no, not at all. The most difficult moments: having to pick the team that will go with me behind the enemy's line to conduct one of these operations. You are sitting in your tent or in your office and you have to pick the 20 individuals that you will take with you, and by picking them, you know that you may put them at a very high risk. They may not come back home, and this is not a feeling that you can prepare for. CTC/ICT: In 2001, you served as the IDF Military Attaché at the Israeli Embassy in Washington, D.C. What role, if any, did Israel play in assisting the United States in the establishment of its Global War on Terror post-9/11?

Nuriel: I had the honor to serve as the Israeli military representative in Washington, D.C., at the time of the overall American military efforts against the Taliban in Afghanistan and later against the Baath regime in Iraq. At the same time, the Department of Homeland Security (DHS) was created with Governor [Tom] Ridge as its first secretary. I was part of the team that supported and advised him. From that aspect, we provided him with all the knowledge we had. We sat down several days a week, every week, and provided him and his staff with the Israeli counterterrorism and homeland security experience.

I've always told my counterparts that you cannot take the Israeli structures and doctrine as they are. You have to adapt; you have to see what is relevant and what is less relevant. From that perspective, we provided, on the military side as well as on the civilian side, everything we had. No secrets, no boundaries, no limits. Everything was on the table.

For example, on the military side, at that time we spoke a lot about how to counter IEDs. We shared our methodologies and technology. On the civilian side, we spoke a lot about what the right counterterrorism apparatus should be; what the tasks and boundaries between the police, firefighters, first aid are; how to create a command-and-control concept in times of disaster. Ultimately, I believe that we helped the United States realize that they needed a different security structure.

More generally, we have very good cooperation with our Americans allies on the intelligence, operational, as well as technological side. And with those connections, we dramatically increased efforts to deal with the money behind terrorism, which is a keystone. Without money, you will not be able to conduct terror attacks. And for that, we need to keep increasing cooperation not only with the United States, but also with other countries.

On the technology side, the concept has been that if there is one agency on the Israeli side and one agency on the U.S. side that are looking for technological solutions to a problem, we will invest both of us, the American and Israelis, in order to find solutions. And that mechanism worked for many years. I had the privilege to lead that mechanism through the Technical Support Working Group (TSWG), and all in all, we provided good answers to some of the challenges that both Israel and the United States were facing.

It has also been important to share lessons learned. When something happens—for example, the April 2022 terror attack on Dizengoff Street in Tel Aviv—it is important to present it to our allies overseas and think together, *what are the relevant shared* 

### lessons learned?<sup>1</sup>

## CTC/ICT: How would you assess the evolution of Israel's counterterrorism policy? Where has Israel been most effective and least effective?

**Nuriel:** During my tenure as the director of the Counter-Terrorism Bureau, I launched an initiative to have an Israeli-written counterterrorism strategy. It took me a while to convince the prime minister and his staff that it was needed. They provided me with a small budget and allowed me to start the process. Unfortunately, it was never completed because of various political limitations. We had a team, we started writing these concepts, and after a year or so, we received a red light (i.e., "we don't want you to write a policy."). I believe that the political echelon was afraid to have a policy that may have forced them to take certain decisions when they favored a status quo.

Looking into the tools we have in our counterterrorism basket, I believe that the most successful approach we have had is in the way we counter suicide attackers. Actually, if you look at the numbers, we succeeded in moving from approximatively 20 events a month down to zero; from 100 casualties to zero. And today in Israel, the threat of suicide attackers has significantly diminished. Because of a set of concepts (preventive arrests, intelligence dominance, the security fence), intelligence cooperation, and because of technology, we succeeded in reducing suicide terrorism so that it is almost no longer a relevant threat in Israel's threat landscape.

### CTC/ICT: You served as the director of the Counter-Terrorism Bureau in the prime minister's office? Can you tell us a bit about the history, role, and evolution of the CTB?

**Nuriel:** The Counter-Terrorism Bureau was established in 1996, after we started facing a wave of suicide attacks and the increasing need to better coordinate the responses of different security agencies (Mossad, ISA,<sup>a</sup> IDF, police, etc.). When I was appointed in 2007, I told the prime minister that beside coordinating between the agencies, I believed the bureau should also examine future threats and try to guide the security apparatus on how to be better prepared for such next threats. Besides that, at that time, we had several other new challenges, like protecting the rigs in the Mediterranean and preventing Iran from taking actions against the State of Israel after the [2008] killing of [Hezbollah's international operations chief] Imad Mughniyeh. We had, at this time, many challenges that couldn't be led by a single agency. And the Counter-Terrorism Bureau in Israel led these issues and gave different options to political leaders tasked to deal with those threats.

CTC/ICT: A major aspect of your role as director of the CTB was coordinating the efforts of different security agencies. These agencies had institutional egos, different priorities, and were often competing for intelligence sources and budget funds. What were the main challenges in this regard?

Nuriel: I must admit that there is probably a lot of ego among the

Editor's Note: The Israeli Security Agency (ISA) focuses on domestic security and is referred to as Shin Bet or Shabak.

а

*Nitzan Nuriel* different agencies, but when it comes to the security of the Israeli citizens, they are willing to adapt and one day work under the leadership of the police and the day after under the command of the ISA, etc. As such, organizations could change positions based

leadership of the police and the day after under the command of the ISA, etc. As such, organizations could change positions based on the need of the mission. My main challenge as the director of the CTB was to select the agency that [would] lead the mission. For example, in 2010, Israel faced the challenge to counter flotillas that were trying to break the Israeli blockade on Gaza. The question on my desk was which agency to assign as the lead against such a threat. Should it be the Mossad because the threat is coming from overseas? Is it the IDF because the threat comes from the sea? Is this the ISA because the flotillas wanted to enter Israel's territory? Ultimately, you make a decision and the agencies follow it.

According to Israeli law at that time, if one of the head of the agencies had something to say, he needed to go to the prime minister. They never did.

## CTC/ICT: Given the spring 2022 wave of terrorism in Israel,<sup>b</sup> how do you evaluate the 'inspired lone actor' threat to the country?

**Nuriel:** Unfortunately, we do not always have the time to answer these questions. We must deal with the problem. And many times, first the problems start, then you are thinking how to solve it, how to prevent it. The most effective tool is based on a concept that we call preventive arrest operations. Every night, based on very good intelligence, we are conducting preventive arrest operations led by the IDF and other special forces units, led by the ISA, and we arrest those who, based on good intelligence, are part of the terror arena. We arrest them, interrogate them, and they provide us more names.

Is this enough? The answer is no. Because you can miss something, you can find someone who is smarter than you and he succeeds to sneak between the available intelligence. As such, and as a foundation, you need to build strong deterrence.

I believe that you can deter terrorism even though an individual is willing to commit suicide. If he understands that for sure he will be captured and maybe sent to Israeli jail forever, he or she will think twice. So, the most effective approach is a combination of



b "During the spring of 2022, Israel suffered six attacks by lone actors or local networks—at least three inspired by Palestinian organizations and at least two by the global jihad—and a multitude of thwarted plots." Boaz Ganor, "CTC-ICT Focus on Israel: What Can We Learn from the Spring 2022 Terror Wave in Israel," CTC Sentinel 15:6 (2022).

preventive arrest operations as well as deterrence. If something happens, then it is necessary to shut down the threat as soon as we can, even if that requires intervention of civilians who are carrying weapons and, by that, to minimize the number of casualties. I don't want to criticize anyone, but just as an example, in May there was a school shooting in Uvalde County in Texas in which 21 were killed. In Israel, in events like that, the numbers will be much lower. Mainly because the first responders are very quick. It can be security forces, it could be citizens, it could be soldiers that are on vacation. But the concept is to make sure that you can shut down the threat as soon as you can.

CTC/ICT: In the last few decades, there seems to have been a similar pattern with Hamas in Gaza: sporadic launches of rockets and waves of inspired attacks, IDF retaliations that are followed by more rockets and more attacks, which are followed by military operations (Defensive Shield [2002], Summer Rains [2006], Pillar of Defense [2012], Protective Edge [2014], Guardian of the Walls [2021] just to name a few). How do you break away from this vicious cycle?

**Nuriel:** I'm not sure, and I don't think there is a magical solution. And yet, by observing what's going on right now in Gaza, the results of the last year's operation—Guardian of the Walls—maybe we created a new level of deterrence. Based on the intelligence, and I cannot share everything with your readers, Hamas is very disturbed and it's doing almost everything it can to avoid its organization and its supporters opening fire against us and is also preventing others from doing so. How long is it going to stay like that? I don't know; it's too soon to say.

The concept is to make sure that the other side, Hamas and [Palestinian] Islamic Jihad [PIJ], understand that if they do something, they will pay a very high price. But this is not sufficient. We need to speak about structural solutions. I believe, for example, that the workers that are coming from the Gaza Strip to work in Israel are part of the mechanism that can help reduce the level of threats. Conveying a message that if it is going to be quiet, we will have another 500 workers. And then every week to increase the number of workers based on the level of quiet. Again, how long is it going to take? Some time. It also depends on us because if there is an incident and we make a mistake that Hamas or [PIJ] cannot accept—for example, in the Temple Mount—then things may again spiral out of control.

CTC/ICT: More than 20 years ago, you took part in the planning and command of the IDF's retreat from southern Lebanon [in 2000]. Today, the situation is more and more fragile in Israel's "northern front" with the threat posed by Hezbollah. Many Israeli security analysts say that the next war in the north is not a question of if, but when. What is your assessment? What should Israel's counterterrorism strategy be *vis-à-vis* Hezbollah?

**Nuriel:** I believe that the most problematic dilemma we have is, what should come first? We believe that there are strong connections between Iran and Hezbollah. Iran is very close to nuclear capabilities. Hezbollah already has thousands of rockets. And now you have to make the decision what should come first: attacking Iran in order to prevent them from having a nuclear weapon while being aware that Hezbollah can respond and launch thousands of rockets towards Israel; or launch a preventive attack against Hezbollah and take care of Iran after. This is the major dilemma we have today. I also believe that it is a question of when and not if, with regard to Israel needing to take action against both Iran and Hezbollah. What should come first is a tactical and operational question. I don't know what the Iranian response will be if Israel attacks Hezbollah, and I don't know what Hezbollah's response will be in case Israel attacks Iran. We need to be prepared to deal with those two fronts at the same time even though we all know that Israel cannot fight and win on two fronts at the same time. So, when it becomes necessary to act, we have to make a decision [about] who comes first.

But it not solely these two fronts. We are speaking today about six fronts at the same time: Lebanon, Syria, Iraq, Iran, the Gaza Strip, and Yemen, and then add potential domestic disturbance. Therefore, the Israeli air defense system, with very strong U.S. cooperation, is trying to build up a very strong umbrella with very robust detection capabilities as well as interception capabilities.

CTC/ICT: In the wake of a surge in missile launches in the early months of 2022 from pro-Tehran militias in Yemen and Iraq targeting Saudi Arabia and the UAE, what is your assessment of the threat to Israel and Israel's Gulf allies by an Iran threat network, which includes Lebanese Hezbollah, pro-Tehran militias in Iraq, and the Iran-backed Houthis in Yemen?

**Nuriel:** We are living in an era—and the war between Russia and Ukraine proves it again—in which there is significant vulnerability to ammunition coming from the sky (e.g., drones and other UAVs, missiles). Like with many other threats, you have to develop concepts and technology that enable you to deal with these aerial threats. We do have some solutions, but if you take any Israeli heavy armor vehicle, it is vulnerable from aerial threats. And we are now developing both concepts and technology on how to provide those vehicles better protections from being targeted from above. So, the threat is real, and we are working very hard to come up with solutions.

## CTC/ICT: If the talks in Vienna result in a restoration of a nuclear deal with Iran, what do you see as the implications for the regional threat posed by the Iran threat network?

**Nuriel:** We need to look at the economy. And here as well, it is impacted by the Russian-Ukrainian War. If the 2015 deal provided the Iranians with a lot of money, now it will be much more in light of the current oil prices. The Iranian economy did not really fully recover after the JCPOA in 2015.<sup>c</sup> It helped them a lot, but it has not changed their life. I believe that today, if there is a new agreement which allows them sell of oil or natural gas, the positive effect on the Iranian economy will be dramatic, and therefore, the option of increased aggressiveness in the Middle East will increase as well. From that perspective, I am a bit concerned.

c Editor's Note: The Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA) was "a detailed, 159-page agreement with five annexes reached by Iran and the P5+1 (China, France, Germany, Russia, the United Kingdom, and the United States) on July 14, 2015." See "The Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA) at a Glance," Arms Control Association, last reviewed March 2022.

CTC/ICT: There has been concern over what are perceived to be Iranian efforts to build a "land bridge" between Iran and Lebanon through Iraq and Syria, with questions remaining "about whether this land corridor is a corridor of influence, or one of weapons trafficking, or part of a wider permanent trade route that will combine Iranian-backed militias with alliances on the ground and a kind of highway of power stretching to Lebanon."<sup>2</sup> What is your view of this issue?

**Nuriel:** Iran uses Israel as an excuse in its bid to dominate the Muslim world. They did it in 1982 when they established Hezbollah. Hezbollah was created as an excuse for fighting against Israel, which in turn was a way to assert Iran's leadership in the Muslim world.

Hezbollah still exists even though Israel is not in Lebanon anymore. So, why does Hezbollah still exist? Who needs Hezbollah? The Iranians need Hezbollah to control Lebanon and, through that, to threaten Israel. Why is Iran trying to increase their presence near Israeli borders? They do it in Lebanon, they do it in Syria, they do it in the Gaza Strip. They want to create deterrence against us: *If you attack us (Iran), our response will be immediate and along all Israeli borders*. But that is only part of the story. Tehran sees their confrontation with Israel as helping their bigger plan to dominate the region. The Iranian message is the following: In the Muslim world, there is a huge friction between Sunnis and the Shiites. And the Iranian Shiite regime is telling the Sunnis: *You tried to destroy the State of Israel many times and you failed: 1948, 1956, 1967, 1973—all the big wars. Now it's our turn; follow us.* 

Last but not least, let's talk about the nuclear issue. The Iranian nuclear program is less about Israel and more about leadership of the Muslim world. The Sunni world already has the Pakistani nuclear bomb, so Iran believes that it too needs to get nuclear weapons if it is ever to lead the Muslim world.

Iran uses the nuclear issue in order to lead the Muslim world and control the Sunni states. And Israel is a great excuse. Therefore, the Israeli policy regarding the Iranian ambition to get military nuclear capabilities is clear cut: We will not allow them to pass the military nuclear threshold.

One scenario I am worried about is Iran controlling things on three of Israel's borders. They already do so in Lebanon and Syria, and if you understand the Iranian approach, you can ask yourself, who is next in line?

### CTC/ICT: Jordan?

**Nuriel:** Yes. And this is something that we cannot accept. The longest border among the Israeli borders is Jordan. And another Iranian player sitting on the Jordanian borders will be too much for us to handle.

### CTC/ICT: Let's move to the international arena. With the rise and fall of al-Qa`ida and the Islamic State, as well as the increasing number of far-right terrorist attacks in Europe and the United States, what are the major counterterrorism threats you are most concerned with?

**Nuriel:** I'm very much concerned with something that has not really been part of the game this far: non-conventional terrorism.<sup>3</sup> Are we near a breaking point and about to see non-conventional attacks? And frankly, our responses are not there yet. Given the

catastrophic effects of COVID-19, terrorists may seek to cause an even worse pandemic. It would take us a while to understand what it would be all about and it would already be too late. In my view, terrorist organizations are very close to deciding to try to develop non-conventional capabilities because of their poor achievements in the last few years. The last dramatic event, September 11, took place 21 years ago, and since that date, they've failed to launch something of such proportion. Some among their number may be calculating that by developing non-conventional capabilities, they can instill huge fear and create a dramatic effect on our societies and economies.

CTC/ICT: In recent years, we have seen shocking far-right terror attacks targeting Jews in Europe and the United States, including attacks on synagogues in Halle, Germany,<sup>4</sup> and Pittsburgh.<sup>5</sup> According to the Anti-Defamation League, reports of assaults, vandalism, and harassment against Jewish communities and individuals in the United States were the highest on record in 2021, with its director recently stating that Jews living in America are experiencing the most anti-Semitism they have witnessed in the past 40 years.<sup>6</sup> What can be done to help protect the Jewish community and stem this tide of violent far-right anti-Semitism in the West?

**Nuriel:** First, I believe that in many places there is a strong connection between anti-Semitism and anti-Israelism. And because of that, the number of events is very high. What can be done? First and foremost, we need to increase the cooperation between Jewish communities and the local police stations, the local police commanders, because they have the responsibility. And we need to build up some kind of cooperation between local community guards and the police. And together, to build up layers of defense. Obviously, technology should be a part of it—cameras and some other tools such as smart sensors that will give us early warnings. The combination of technology, first responders' team, and the police can provide us with a strong layer of defense. And yet, we all know that unfortunately there is no 100 percent security.

## CTC/ICT: From a counterterrorism perspective, what are the issues that most concern you when it comes to Israeli security moving forward?

**Nuriel:** You may be surprised to hear that what I'm most concerned about are riots and massive demonstrations. Now, think about the Shuafat crossing in East Jerusalem. All protestors must do is just walk in massive numbers toward West Jerusalem. The Israeli police and the IDF will not open fire. We are not going to open fire against innocent civilians, even though a scenario like the one I just mentioned is very dangerous for Israel.

I believe that we need to develop, with the Americans, and hopefully with other states, non-lethal capabilities that will be able to put a stop to such massive demonstrations within a minute. Technology can provide us with better tools, better material, and that should be the concept: have something that within a second can neutralize a massive threatening demonstration without any damage to people.

Another worry I have is Hamas moving its military capabilities to the West Bank. This must be prevented. **CTC** 

### Citations

- 1 Editor's Note: For a perspective on the lessons learned from the recent terror wave in Israel, see Boaz Ganor, "CTC-ICT Focus on Israel: What Can We Learn from the Spring 2022 Terror Wave in Israel," *CTC Sentinel* 15:6 (2022).
- 2 Seth J. Frantzman, "The images and maps behind Iran's 'land bridge," Jerusalem Post, August 23, 2019.
- 3 Editor's Note: For a recent focus on non-conventional threats, see *CTC* Sentinel's April and May 2022 special issues on the biological threat.
- 4 Daniel Koehler, "The Halle, Germany, Synagogue Attack and the Evolution of the Far-Right Terror Threat," *CTC Sentinel* 12:11 (2019).
- 5 Mitchell D. Silber, "Terrorist Attacks Against Jewish Targets in the West (2012-2019): The Atlantic Divide Between European and American Attackers," CTC Sentinel 12:5 (2019); Rich Lord, "How Robert Bowers went from conservative to white nationalist," Pittsburgh Post-Gazette, November 10, 2018.
- 6 Nicole Chavez, "Assaults, vandalism and harassment targeting Jewish communities and people are higher than ever, audit shows," CNN, April 26, 2022.

### Real or Imagined? Evidence Concerning the Mental Health-Terrorism Nexus from Australian Terrorism Trials

By Rodger Shanahan

A commonly held view regarding terrorists and their actions is that, by and large, they do not exhibit any greater degree of mental health conditions than the general population. Yet, this has often been based on unchallenged evidence as to the presence of mental health conditions. This article uses data from Australian terrorism trials in the Islamic State era to examine the degree to which mental health issues exist among terrorism offenders and whether there is any causal link. The findings support the view that Islamist terrorists' mental health is largely the same as the general population and finds that there is little evidence to support any causal link between mental health and terrorism.

s more individuals come before courts on charges relating to support for the Islamic State, additional reliable information has come to light about their backgrounds. A range of claims surrounding their actions have been tested during trial or agreed to as part of a plea deal, allowing terrorism researchers to rely on more accurate datasets to study certain aspects of attackers' background.

This article uses data from Australian terrorism trials in the Islamic State era to examine the degree to which mental health conditions exist among terrorism offenders and whether there is any causal link between their condition and their offending. The article first outlines key previous scholarship on the mental health-terrorism nexus. Researchers have often had to rely on media reports, interviews with family members, or the offenders themselves to glean the presence of mental health issues; the challenges that this creates for reliability of the data are discussed in the second section of the article, with the author arguing that court proceedings and inquests by coroners provide more robust data than previous methods. The third section presents findings from such proceedings in Australia.

### **Previous Scholarship**

In the process of radicalization, mental health may be simply one

Rodger Shanahan is a non-resident fellow at the Lowy Institute in Sydney, Australia, where his research focus is on Islamism and Middle East security issues. He has been an expert witness in more than 30 terrorism cases in Australia and writes and lectures regularly on the issue. Twitter: @RodgerShanahan of a number of causative factors. The link between mental illness and Islamist terrorism, however, is an issue that has attracted a degree of media and academic attention over the years even though there is actually quite limited research regarding the subject.<sup>1</sup> There have been broader studies on the psychology of terrorism, including John Horgan's book of the same name. Yet, this research has been much broader than the jihadi terror problem set in its treatment of terrorism and the aspects of psychology that it addresses. The bestknown study into the motivation of jihadi terrorists prior to the emergence of the Islamic State was perhaps Marc Sageman's 2004 *Understanding Terror Networks*, which examined 172 Islamist terrorists to gain an appreciation of their backgrounds, motivations, and means of organizing.

Rebutting the idea that terrorism could be explained by psychological factors, Sageman railed against the lack of empirical data regarding psychological research into terrorists. His analysis of psychological factors among the terrorist cohort was confined to a subset of 10 from his overall study group of 172. They were chosen because there was a greater degree of biographical information available for them, including court records. Sageman observed that there was an absence of any major mental disorders among his small sample of 10, thereby reinforcing the standing research view that there was no significant pattern of mental illness among terrorists.<sup>2</sup> As a consequence, a conventional wisdom emerged that terrorism was "basically another form of politically motivated violence that is perpetrated by rational, lucid people who have valid motives."<sup>3</sup>

After the emergence of the Islamic State, its concomitant attraction of Western Muslims, and increased focus on attacks against targets in the West, the desire to understand the motivation and background of an increasingly large problem spawned a range of more contemporary studies that sought to better understand the nexus between mental health and terrorism. The most recent work on this issue identified 25 studies, most of which occurred after 2013, that measured the rates of mental health problems amongst a range of violent extremists.<sup>4</sup> The prevalence rates differed significantly between studies, reflecting the different definitions of mental health problems to be included, data collection methods and sample sizes.

Some of these post-2013 studies began to challenge the belief that Islamist terrorists were "rational, lucid" actors. A 2017 Dutch study, for example, used a comparison of police records of known or suspected jihadis with the medical records held by several healthcare providers—one of these providers estimated the proportion of jihadis with mental health issues to be approximately 60 percent (of whom a quarter suffered from severe mental health problems), well above the general global population's rate of 25 percent.<sup>5 a</sup> While this figure is initially alarming, it also appears anomalous, as generally speaking most research to date appears to support the contention that terrorists are not more prone to mental illnesses than the general population.

In a study published in *CTC Sentinel* the same year, Emily Corner and Paul Gill examined 55 terrorist attacks involving 76 individuals where media reports indicated there was a link to the Islamic State. Using this data, they found that psychological instability was present in 27.6 percent of the individuals, comparable to the current worldwide average. These results were noted as being "extremely preliminary" given they relied on data sources from the lower end of reliability.<sup>6</sup>

### **Research Challenges**

Corner and Gill's reference to source reliability is one of the reasons why it has been difficult for researchers to reach a coherent or consensus view of the link between mental illness and terrorism. There are a range of challenges in researching issues surrounding mental health and terrorism. The first issue is establishing a consistency of what is being measured. Some studies examined terrorist sub-categories, such as suicide bombers or lone-actors, to better understand whether mental disorders were more likely to account, in part or in whole, for their actions.<sup>7</sup> Still others have sought to categorize the type of mental disorders that terrorists may have in order to understand if there is any correlation between the type of disorder a terrorist may suffer from and the terrorist action they undertake.<sup>8</sup>

There are also differences in the type of data that studies have relied upon and the qualifications of those reviewing it. Gaining access to individual medical records is a difficult proposition, as is gaining access to an individual interview subject. Then there is the level of training of the researchers themselves, their understanding of, or qualifications in, mental health. Because of these challenges, researchers have often had to rely on media reports, interviews with family members, or the individuals themselves in order to gather information. Such methods, however, are unlikely to reveal much by way of objective evidence given the dangers in accepting information gathered during interviews at face value. Where terrorists have been killed in the course of their attack, there are also a number of limiting factors that may contribute to over-diagnosing mental illness.<sup>9</sup>

The main challenge, though, is understanding exactly what is being measured. The use of the words 'presence' and 'impact' is particularly important when researching the issue of mental health and terrorism. Whether someone suffers from a disorder or a serious mental illness is something for psychiatrists and psychologists to determine, yet even here there can often be differing opinions between mental health professionals. A challenge for researchers is to determine the degree to which such diagnoses are, in fact, valid.

The same goes for the extent to which mental health issues and the terrorist act are linked. Correlation, for instance, does not equate to causation, yet many studies assume this to be the case because diagnoses or reports from open sources are often accepted at face value. Decision-making bodies such as courts offer perhaps the only opportunity where these diagnoses are contested and linkages between the condition and the terrorist action made. A criticism of research relying on court records is that officials such as judges and coroners are not themselves qualified in the area of mental health. Yet, their job is not to make a diagnosis; it is to make decisions based on the totality of the evidence presented. Because of this, their judgments should give a better indication of the true rate of mental health conditions among jihadis and the link between their condition and their actions.

This study seeks to provide data for both the presence and the influence of mental health conditions among Australia's Islamic State jihadi cohort, and reflects the approach taken by the courts, which are interested in apportioning responsibility and imposing sentences that reflect the need for personal and general deterrence, and that also take into account the mental health history of the offender when relevant.

### The Value of Court Data

The data used in this study has been sourced from court judgments and the findings of coronial inquests. Courts require that where there are claims of mental health issues made by offenders or their consulting psychologists or psychiatrists during trial or the posttrial sentencing process, those claims are examined and may be contested. In this study, there are some instances where the judge gave little weight to mental health claims made on behalf of the defendant, and in other cases, they were taken into consideration during sentencing. The same principle holds for coronial inquests where the coroner must take into account the mental health of the deceased and any impact it had on the action that he took.

It is this contestability and contextualization that sets court judgments and coronial inquests apart from other forms of datagathering in this area. Researchers are able to obtain evidence regarding the mental health state of individuals based on the opinions of mental health professionals who may offer contrasting diagnoses that a court must apportion weight to. Given the potential pitfalls that exist in uncritically accepting statements given by individuals to mental health professionals when they may do so for personal benefit, as well as the fact that psychologists and clinicians may offer differing opinions regarding the same person, the role of the judiciary is critical in evaluating the validity of this type of data. This was reflected in one judge's remarks during a bail hearing for a minor accused of a terrorism funding offense when he noted that there was "a need for caution in cases where examining psychologists act upon self-reporting."<sup>10</sup>

The sentencing remarks of judges in a number of terrorism trials in Australia have also shown the inherent difficulties in relying on uncontested evaluations of an offender's mental health to determine whether there is a connection between the offense and any mental illness. For example, in the case of Amin Mohamed who was stopped from trying to travel to Syria, the judge remarked that the mental health specialist's assessment of Mohamed "was largely based on what you (Mohamed) told him and parts of that narrative are at odds with the jury's verdict."<sup>11</sup> And in the trial of Hamdi al-Qudsi, the architect of one of the foreign fighter facilitation networks in Australia, the judge noted that al-Qudsi's state of mind recorded in his treating psychologist's report was "so much at odds with his life as established by other evidence that I cannot place any weight

a It is unclear why the Dutch study came up with such a figure, although possible explanations may be because the sample included 'suspected,' as well as known jihadi radicals, as well as definitional issues given the scope of mental health issues considered was very broad and took into account psycho-social issues such as relationship and parental problems.

### on it."12

To date, the main problem with using judicial evidence in determining the connection between mental health issues and Islamist terrorism has been the paucity of records. As Corner and Gill pointed out in their 2017 study in this publication, most of the incidents they examined had not yet gone to court.<sup>13</sup> Yet, as more individuals have come before courts charged with terrorism offenses and those trials have concluded, there is now a much richer body of evidence available to researchers to examine the link between mental health and Islamist terrorism offenses. The much larger numbers of potential research subjects as a consequence of the Islamic State's ability to attract recruits from the West, however, must be tempered against the realization that many of those who traveled to Syria or Iraq were killed there. And unless they had a previous trial record, their data will never be captured.

Additionally, those killed while undertaking attacks in their home country will not always have mental health conditions that can be verified. Hassan Khalif Shire Ali, for example, who was killed after carrying out an attack in central Melbourne in November 2018 was alleged by his family to have had mental health issues; his general practitioner prepared a mental health treatment plan for him, but he never attended an appointment with a psychologist. The coroner later concluded that he was never formally diagnosed with any mental health condition.<sup>14</sup> In the case of Man Haron Monis, who was killed by police in 2014 after taking hostages in the Lindt Café in central Sydney, an appraisal of his mental health was difficult because in the decade prior to his act, he had several healthcare providers, gave them incomplete and different histories, and did not tell them who else he had seen. The coroner in Monis' case found that he was not suffering from a diagnosable psychiatric disorder at the time of his offense.15

Regardless of the significant numbers who died on the battlefield or the potential that domestic attackers may not have verified mental health conditions prior to their death, the fact remains that when legal proceedings eventually conclude for all those repatriated from Syria, the dataset relating to the mental health condition of contemporary terrorist offenders available to researchers will still be significant.

### The Data from Australian Courts and Coroners

This article focuses on the Australian experience of those guilty of terrorism/terrorism-related<sup>b</sup> offenses in the Islamic State era.<sup>c</sup> The vast majority of these individuals had connections with the Islamic State, although there are a number who did not favor a particular group, or who supported al-Qa`ida-linked groups such as Jabhat al-Nusra. At the time of writing, 84 men and women have been charged in Australia with Islamist terrorism/terrorism-related offenses since 2013. Of these, 67 have pleaded or been found guilty and 17 still await trial and are therefore excluded from the dataset. In addition to those charged, two others were killed during their acts of terrorism, and their actions were subject to coronial inquiries

that have concluded and the reports issued. This means that court or coronial proceedings have concluded<sup>d</sup> for 69 offenders, of which there is data regarding the presence and influence of mental health issues for 60 individuals from their legal processes regarding the presence and impact of mental health on their actions.

In cases of this nature, Australian courts normally draw on assessments from mental health professionals who have examined the offender. The judge will normally, but not always, refer to the offender's mental health circumstances when handing down a sentence. Whether, and the degree to which, the evidence of the medical professionals is referred to in the written judgment is at the discretion of the judge. The reason that nine cases were not included in this study is because the sentencing document was not publicly available (three cases) or because there was not enough information in the publicly available sentencing document to determine whether mental health was considered a relevant factor or not (six cases).

### Findings

Based on the trial outcomes and coronial findings regarding these 60 individuals, judges accepted mental health professionals' reports that 15 individuals had mental health conditions. This represents 25 percent of the Australian sample group, which is nearly the same percentage arrived at in the 2017 *CTC Sentinel* study by Corner and Gill using broader data. Those conditions varied, with the most commonly mentioned being depressive or anxiety disorders, followed by substance abuse disorders. The figure arrived at in this study is a slightly higher proportion than the general Australian population who, according to the National Health Survey, reported a 20 percent rate of mental health disorders.<sup>16</sup> e

The existence of a mental health disorder alone, however, reveals little about the nexus between mental health and the terrorism/ terrorism-related offense for which the individual was found guilty. Defense arguments that a mental health condition was the substantive reason the offense was committed have proven to be quite rare. Out of the 60 cases examined, a defense of not guilty due to reasons of mental impairment was only put forward in two cases. Neither was successful.

The first of these was the case of Ihsas Khan, who was sentenced to 36 years in prison for a knife attack against an innocent passerby in Sydney's western suburbs in September 2016. While the judge accepted that Khan suffered from a mental illness at the time of the attack (Crown and defense expert witnesses differed over whether it was schizophrenia or obsessive-compulsive disorder (OCD), he noted that "it was not, in any way, causally connected to his offending."<sup>17</sup> The other case involved Moudasser Taleb, who was found guilty by a jury of preparing to travel to Syria in 2017 to join the Islamic State. In Taleb's case, there was a dispute between two psychiatrists over whether the offender was schizophrenic at the time of offending, and the judge noted the Crown and defense's contestation of the testimony of the respective psychiatrists. This is yet another example of the difficulty in verifying the correctness of data when examining mental health issues in the terrorism field.

b Terrorism-related offenses in these Australian cases normally refer to criminal matters handled by counterterrorism authorities; these may include foreign incursion, 'entry into proscribed area,' or other related offenses.

c In all cases studied in which court proceedings were completed, the defendant either pleaded or was found guilty.

d This excludes appeals; however, to date, no appeal has successfully overturned a guilty verdict, nor have they substituted a different view of the nexus between mental health and the offense.

e This was based on self-reporting

JULY 2022 CTC SENTINEL 19



Armed tactical response officers stand ready to enter the Lindt cafe during a siege in the central business district of Sydney, Australia, on December 16, 2014. (Glenn Nicholls /AP Photo)

The judge in this case noted that he both accepted and rejected parts of both psychiatrists' reports, even though he also noted they were doing their best to assist the court.<sup>18</sup>

The jury found in the Crown's favor and convicted Taleb. The judge remarked that while Taleb was mentally ill, he knew that what he was doing was illegal as evidenced by his furtiveness and his willingness to go along with a cover story suggested to him by an undercover police officer. Nevertheless, the judge placed great weight on the role that his mental illness played in reducing his moral culpability and sentenced him to a five-year good behavior bond. Taleb was subsequently placed under a Firearms Prohibition Order by the New South Wales (state) police. He was arrested in April 2021 for breaching that order when a loaded double-barreled, sawed-off shotgun was located in the bedroom of his home in Sydney.<sup>19</sup>

While in Taleb's case the judge took into account his mental health conditions in imposing his sentence, it has not been a common course of action among Australian courts. In only five of the 60 cases was the impact of the mental health condition considered to have been relevant to the offense and therefore taken into consideration during sentencing, representing only 8.3 percent of those offenders. It is important to note that this does not necessarily mean that there was a causal link, only that their mental health condition could have reduced their moral culpability, made incarceration more onerous on the person, or could reduce the significance of deterrence on the individual.

The following are two cases where the judge did take into account the mental health of the offenders in sentencing. In the case of Alo-Bridget Namoa, who was convicted in 2018 along with her 'Islamic law' husband Sameh Bayda of 'acts in preparation for a terrorist act,' the judge considered that her history of mental health problems "materially contributed to her engagement with militant Islamic ideas and hence the commission of the offence," making "it inappropriate to penalise her at a level which might otherwise have been called for by way of deterrent [sic] to others."20 She was sentenced to three years and nine months for conspiring to undertake an act in preparation for a terrorist act. In sentencing another offender, Blake Pender, who was charged with one terrorism offense but whose actions were an extension of a long history of mental illness and violence, the judge was moved to note the need "to discriminate between individuals who would wish harm upon the Australian community and those whose words and actions are in all probability and to a significant extent the product of a disordered mind."21 Pender was sentenced to four years behind bars and subsequently became the second person in Australia subject to a one-year continuing detention order, which meant that he remained in prison for a year after the expiration of his sentence.<sup>22</sup>

### Conclusion

The issue of mental health and terrorism is a challenging research area because of the difficulty of establishing exactly what aspects should be measured and gathering sufficiently robust data in order to measure it. With a significant number of court proceedings related to Islamic State-linked terrorism now completed, researchers are today able to utilize court records as a means of data-gathering. Unlike other more subjective sources, offenders' self-reported claims of mental health issues can be examined and if necessary contested by subject matter experts. Using this approach, the Australian dataset has reinforced previous research findings that the incidence of mental health issues among Islamist terrorism offenders is similar to the population at large. In the case of Australia, 25 percent of jihadi terror offenders exhibited some form of mental health condition, as opposed to the national average of 20 percent. What the dataset has shown, though, is that the presence of a mental health issue is quite different from a causal link between mental health and acts of terrorism. In the case of the latter, while nobody was acquitted due to reasons of mental impairment, a link between mental health and terrorism, if only to reduce their moral culpability, was acknowledged by the court in just over eight percent of jihadi terrorism offenders. **CTC** 

### Citations

- Russ Scott and Rodger Shanahan, "Man Haron Monis and the Sydney Lindt Café Siege – Not a Terrorist Attack," *Psychiatry, Psychology and Law* 25:6 (2018): p. 875.
- 2 Marc Sageman, *Understanding Terror Networks* (Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2004), pp. 80-83.
- 3 Randy Borum, *Psychology of Terrorism* (Tampa: University of South Florida, 2004), p. 31.
- 4 Paul Gill et al., "Systematic Review of mental health Problems and Violent Extremism," *Journal of Forensic Psychiatry & Psychology* (2020), p. 6.
- 5 Christophe Paulussen, Janne Nijman, and Karlien Lismont, "Mental Health and the Foreign Fighter Phenomenon: A Case Study from the Netherlands," ICCT Report, March 2017, p 7.
- 6 Emily Corner and Paul Gill, "Is There a Nexus Between Terrorist Involvement and Mental Health in the Age of the Islamic State?" *CTC Sentinel* 10:1 (2017): pp 2-4.
- 7 See Paul Gill and Emily Corner, "There and Back Again: The Study of Mental Disorder and Terrorist Involvement," *American Psychologist* 72:3 (2017): pp. 237-238; Paul Gill, John Hirgan, and Paige Decker, "Bombing Alone: Tracing the Motivations and Antecedent Behaviors of Lone-Actor Terrorists," *Journal of Forensic Sciences* 59:2 (2014): pp. 425-435; and Jeanne de Roy van Zuljdewijn and Edwin Bakker, "Lone Actor Terrorism: Policy Paper 1," International Centre for Counter-Terrorism, 2016.
- 8 See, for example, Emily Corner, Paul Gill, and Oliver Mason, "Mental Health Disorders and the Terrorist: A Research Note Probing Selection Effects and Disorder Prevalence," *Studies in Conflict and Terrorism* 39:6 (2016).

- 9 Scott and Shanahan, p. 875.
- 10 R v NK [2016] NSWSC 498 (22 April 2016)].
- 11 The Oueen v Mohamed [2016] VSC 581 (29 September 2016).
- 12 *R v Alqudsi* [2016] *NSWSC* 1227 (1 September 2016), para 113.
- 13 Corner and Gill, "Is There a Nexus Between Terrorist Involvement and Mental Health in the Age of the Islamic State?" p. 3.
- 14 "Findings of the inquests into the deaths of Sestilio Malaspina and Hassan Khalif Shire Ali," Coroner's Court of Victoria at Melbourne, June 28, 2021, p. 64.
- 15 "Inquests into the deaths arising from the Lindt Café siege Findings and Recommendations," State Coroner of New South Wales, May 2017, p. 72.
- 16 "Mental Health Snapshot," Australian Institute of Health and Welfare, Australian government, July 23, 2020.
- 17 R v Khan (No 11) [2019] NSWSC 594 (5 June 2019), para. 114.
- 18 *R v Taleb* (No 5) (Sentence) [2019] NSWSC 720 (14 June 2019), para. 65.
- 19 "Aspiring ISIS fighter allegedly caught with loaded gun," *Daily Telegraph*, April 17, 2021.
- 20 R v Bayda; R v Namoa (No 8) [2019] NSWSC 24 (31 January 2019), para. 117.
- 21 R v Pender [2019] NSWSC 1814 (18 December 2019), para. 64.
- 22 Minister for Home Affairs v Pender [2021] NSWSC 1644 (15 December 2021).

## The Relentless Terrorist: A Profile of Muaz al-Fizani

**By Matteo Pugliese** 

Muaz al-Fizani's jihadi career spanned two decades and three continents, taking the hardline Tunisian extremist from Italy to Bosnia to a jihadi chemical weapons program in Afghanistan. After being detained in Bagram for the better part of a decade after 9/11, al-Fizani was acquitted in a terrorism trial in Italy and then returned to North Africa to pursue his terrorist career. In 2018, he was handed a 30-year prison sentence in Tunisia in connection with his help in planning, from Libya, the Islamic State's March 2015 Bardo museum attack and his involvement in the June 2015 Sousse beach attack. His jihadi career testifies to the long-lasting commitment of certain jihadi terrorists, the attraction the Islamic State held for some of the veterans of the Afghan camps, and the global nature of the jihadi terror threat. It also illustrates how the United States' decision to detain a significant number of jihadi terrorists outside the U.S. judicial system during the early vears of the U.S. "war on terror" could create unintended consequences. Had al-Fizani been tried and convicted on serious terrorism charges in a U.S. court after 9/11, his terrorist career would have been short-lived.

he analysis of individual career patterns in the jihadi community may help qualitative research on how terrorism networks work. Muaz al-Fizani is one of the few surviving top commanders of the Islamic State in Libya and Tunisia who contributed to shaping the group's strategy in North Africa. Al-Fizani (alternative transliteration Moez Fezzani) was born on March 23, 1969, in Tunis to Fatima Shehawi and Abdelkader al-Fizani.<sup>1</sup> He spent his childhood in Ezzahrouni, a neighborhood on the outskirts of the capital. Although he is a Tunisian national, he is of Libyan descent, and according to some sources, he even holds dual citizenship.<sup>2</sup> When questioned by Italian investigators in 2010, he said, "I, myself, feel Libyan."<sup>3</sup>

Matteo Pugliese is a Ph.D. candidate at the University of Barcelona, studying the role of prison intelligence in counterterrorism, and an ISPI Associate Research Fellow in the Radicalization and International Terrorism program. He is also a Reserve Officer of Italian Carabinieri (law enforcement - armed forces) serving in the General Commander's Staff. Twitter: @MatteoPugliese

## From Italy to Bosnia to Afghanistan: The Makings of a Jihadi Terrorist

In 1989, al-Fizani emigrated to Italy in search of a better life. He initially worked as a day laborer near Naples and in the northwestern Valle d'Aosta region. For a short period, he joined his brother, a drug dealer, to sell hashish and heroin in the northern city of Bolzano and in Milan. Later on—as he told Italian investigators—he regretted being involved in drug trafficking and became "a pious man."<sup>4</sup> After more than three years in prison, al-Fizani settled in Milan and found employment as a construction worker. He shared an apartment in a housing project on Via Pier Alessandro Paravia in the San Siro western suburb.<sup>5</sup> This apartment would later become a notorious hub for the Islamist network in Milan, called "the Tunisians' house." Al-Fizani's roommate was Lassaad Sassi, a member of the Tunisian Islamic Front (FIT)<sup>a</sup> who in 2006 became the leader of Jund Asad Bin al-Furat, better known as the Soliman Group.<sup>6</sup>

The two Tunisians radicalized together in part as a result of the influence of the Egyptian preacher Anwar Shaaban, an "Arab-Afghan" veteran and imam of the Islamic Cultural Institute on Viale Jenner, who became the emir of the El Mudžahid detachment (also referred to in English as the Mujahideen Battalion) in the Bosnian conflict.<sup>7</sup>

Al-Fizani traveled to Bosnia in November 1994 and stayed there until March 1996.<sup>8</sup> After a short training, he took part in three battles against the Serbs: Operation "Clear Victory – Black Lion" in May 1995, the "Dignity Battle – Operation Miracle" in July 1995, and in September "Operation Badr." The jihadis carried out horrific tortures and beheadings of Serbian prisoners of war.<sup>9</sup> His experiences in Bosnia made him a war veteran with respectable credentials in the jihadi milieu.

After his return to Milan from Bosnia, al-Fizani prayed in the then-radical mosques of Viale Jenner and Via Quaranta in Milan, both led by salafi preachers connected to al-Qa`ida and the Egyptian Al-Gamaa al-Islamiya.<sup>10</sup> Before they took different paths, al-Fizani and Sassi hosted several North African militants who lived in Milan and in Bologna. Their apartment was known as "the Tunisians' house" because it served as a sort of informal recruiting

a The Tunisian Islamic Front was created in 1986 by hardline Islamists, but due to government repression, many TIF members left Tunisia for Afghanistan or exile in Europe. See Fabio Merone and Francesco Cavatorta, "Salafist mouvance and sheikh-ism in the Tunisian democratic transition," Working Papers in International Studies, Dublin City University, 2012.

center for those who wanted to join the foreign fighters in Bosnia.  $^{\rm 11\,b}$ 

In May 2001, Sassi left Milan and traveled to Algeria to join the Salafist Group for Preaching and Combat (GSPC). In 2002, a Tunisian court sentenced Sassi in absentia to 20 years in prison for terrorism offenses.<sup>12</sup> In 2005, Italian authorities issued an arrest warrant for Sassi on charges of arms trafficking and terrorism.<sup>13</sup> Yet, despite being a wanted man, in April 2006 Sassi and five other militants infiltrated Tunisia from the Algerian border,<sup>14</sup> and the following month, Sassi set up three jihadi camps for his Jund Asad Bin al Furat group in the mountains south of Tunis.<sup>15</sup> Sassi trained recruits mostly from the town of Soliman, which gave the group its more well-known name, and prepared attacks against the American and British embassies in the capital.<sup>16</sup> From December 2006, Sassi's band of jihadis engaged in firefights with Tunisian security forces and took shelter in their hideouts,<sup>17</sup> but by mid-January 2007, they had all been killed, including Sassi.<sup>18</sup>

In 1997, al-Fizani was investigated by the Italian police for money laundering of counterfeit banknotes in Milan and Cremona.<sup>19</sup> While seemingly a minor offense, it was, in fact, connected to terrorism financing. Indeed, from 1997 to 2000, a group of Tunisians in Milan linked to al-Fizani and Sassi sold counterfeit banknotes to fund the GSPC in Algeria and future attacks in Italy.<sup>20</sup> According to Milan's prosecutor, the group was considering plans against the Carabinieri barracks of Via Moscova, the police headquarters in Milan, Linate Airport, the railway station, the Tunisian consulate, and the NATO base in Mondragone. Thanks to counterterrorism investigations and a series of detentions, these attacks never took place.<sup>c</sup>

Al-Fizani left Italy on August 19, 1997. When he landed in Peshawar, Pakistan, he was arrested for his forged visa.<sup>21</sup> He was later released and married an Afghan or Pakistani woman named Rhail, who would give birth to three children.<sup>22</sup> Using the *kunya* of Abu Nassim, al-Fizani spent some time managing a safehouse in Peshawar and sending Tunisian recruits to the Afghan training camps.23

In the fall of 1997, al-Fizani moved to the Darunta camp run by Egyptian explosives expert Midhat Mursi al-Sayyid Umar, also known as Abu Khabab.24 The former al-Qa`ida member and MI6 spy Aimen Dean was in Darunta at that time and described Abu Nassim as a sociopath.<sup>25</sup> According to Dean, al-Fizani "had a gentle voice and shy eves when in conversation but took great pleasure in torturing the animals on which we experimented and held extreme takfiri views."26 When Abu Khabab's apprentices started considering chemical weapons by extracting nicotine poison from cigarettes, Dean recalls in his memoir: "Our psychopath, Abu Nassim, talked about lacing banknotes with the poison inside letters."27 Al-Fizani also tried to make botulinum toxin and experimented with hydrogen cyanide on rabbits.28 When, after al-Qa`ida's bombings of two U.S. embassies in East Africa in August 1998, an apprentice proposed a new chemical weapon, al-Fizani was excited and said, "This will change everything. Imagine if we'd used poison gas in Nairobi and Dar es Sala[a]m."29

The Tunisian spent the next several years going back and forth between Peshawar and Abu Khabab's facility in Darunta, training in a large variety of chemical weapons and IEDs. Although it is unknown whether al-Fizani formally joined al-Qa`ida, he can be considered a follower of the so-called Jalalabad school because some of his views were considered extreme even for the jihadi milieu at that time. The Jalalabad school formed in Afghanistan among hardline jihadis, and some researchers identify a strong ideological connection between it and the later doctrine of the Islamic State.<sup>30</sup>

In 1999, al-Fizani also met the future al-Qa`ida in Iraq leader Abu Musab al-Zarqawi, who was training at the Darunta camp. Abu Khabab's team invented a device capable of releasing the poison gases hydrogen cyanide or cyanogen chloride, called *al-mubtakkar al-farid* (the unique invention), and according to Dean, al-Fizani said, "Imagine seeing the enemy suffer like this. It brings joy to our heart. Several at once could kill many people in a confined space – like a subway or cinema."<sup>31</sup> In late 1999, Jordan's security services thwarted a plot to release hydrogen cyanide in an Amman movie theater.<sup>32</sup> Dean wrote that he believed that al-Zarqawi had the capacity to create a *mubtakkar* after his training in Darunta and that perhaps the decision to target a cinema was inspired by al-Fizani.<sup>33</sup>

In late 2001, al-Fizani was captured in Pakistan and imprisoned in Bagram, Afghanistan.<sup>34</sup> He spent almost a decade in U.S. custody, and it is possible this experience further radicalized him. Later, he claimed he had constantly been chained to the wall and emphasized his resistance: "I was like Roman gladiators."<sup>35</sup> Following an agreement in June 2009, Italy accepted three prisoners from the U.S. authorities.<sup>36</sup> Two were Tunisians from Guantanamo, Adel Ben Mabrouk<sup>37</sup> and Mohamed Ben Riadh Nasri,<sup>38</sup> and the third was al-Fizani.<sup>39</sup> Ever since 2007, Italian prosecutors had wanted to

The multi-ethnic suburb of San Siro gathered a number of Algerians, Libyans, Tunisians, Moroccans, and Egyptians who spread across the globe in the following decades. At least three Tunisians from al-Fizani's circle died as suicide bombers in Iraq. See Paolo Biondani, "Il tunisino di Milano, jihadista da 25 anni," L'Espresso, July 29, 2015. Others were arrested in 2007 during the counterterrorism operation "Rakno Sadess," while allegedly planning attacks in Milan. See "Milano: arrestati sospetti terroristi islamici," Corriere della Sera, June 8, 2007. Nine of the 13 Tunisians detained in Guantanamo had connections to the Milan jihadi network or to a Bologna jihadi network, six specifically with the Islamic Cultural Institute in Milan, and four had fought in Bosnia. Just at the corner of al-Fizani's Milan street of residence (Via Paravia) is Via Matteo Civitali, the street where a man named Mohamed Game used to live. Game was a Libyan immigrant who radicalized and in 2009 attempted a suicide bombing in the nearby Santa Barbara Army barracks; his IED caused only minor injuries. See Lorenzo Vidino, "Il jihadismo autoctono in Italia: nascita, sviluppo e dinamiche di radicalizzazione," ISPI, 2014, and "Libyan hurt after throwing bomb at Milan barracks," Reuters, October 12, 2009.

c This Tunisian's group predilection for violence had emerged already in 1996. That year, during a gathering at the Viale Jenner mosque, Abu Imad, the personal assistant to Anwar Shaaban who had been killed in Bosnia in December 1995, claimed the role of imam, supported by around 10 Tunisians from the group linked to Sassi and al-Fizani. The Egyptians, more numerous, supported instead a preacher called Abu Khadija. The Tunisians locked Abu Khadija in the toilet [bathroom] and threatened his supporters with a Kalashnikov that was hidden in the mosque. The frightened Egyptians ran away, and Abu Imad became the new imam. See "Gip Salvini, Aouadi e altri," Milan Court Order: Tribunale di Milano, Ordinanza 17 maggio 2005 [May 17, 2005].



Muaz al-Fizani (Source: Tunisian police)

question al-Fizani and put him on trial.d

In 2010, al-Fizani was put on trial in Italy for membership of a terrorist organization, but he was acquitted in 2012.<sup>40</sup> The government then ordered his deportation to Tunisia.<sup>41</sup> In April 2012, while he was being escorted to Milan's Malpensa airport, al-Fizani attacked the policeman sitting next to him, managed to open the car door and jumped from the moving car on the highway. He escaped through the fields and was captured only days later, at a friend's house in Varese. Before boarding the flight, he told the police: "You will hear about me again."<sup>42</sup> He would not be wrong.

### From Tunisia to Syria to Libya: The Makings of an Islamic State Attack Planner

Back in post-revolution Tunisia in 2012, al-Fizani joined the salafi group Ansar al-Sharia (AST),<sup>43</sup> which between 2011 and 2013 was afforded significant freedom to operate under the Ennahda-led government.<sup>44</sup> He then traveled to Libya, where he supervised a training camp of Tunisian fighters hoping to join Jabhat al-Nusra in Syria, located at the farms of al-Fateha on the eastern outskirts of Derna, Libya.<sup>45</sup> In 2013, he managed to reunite in Libya with his three children from Pakistan and married a Tunisian woman named Hajar al-Kafi, who gave birth to two sons.<sup>46</sup>

In 2013, al-Fizani moved to Syria for a period of time, fighting for Jabhat al-Nusra and the Libyan group Katibat al-Battar.<sup>47</sup> Following the April 2013 split between Abu Bakr al-Baghdadi's Islamic State and Abu Muhammad al-Julani's Jabhat al-Nusra, al-Fizani joined the former and became a senior figure in Katibat al-Battar. According to the journalist Daniele Raineri, al-Fizani pledged allegiance to the caliphate in Sirte in late 2014, likely in front of Abu Mughirah al-Qahtani, the emir of the Islamic State in Libya, who was killed on November 14, 2015.<sup>48</sup> Like many other Katibat al-Battar fighters, al-Fizani returned to Libya to establish an



Muaz al-Fizani (Source: Italian police)

Islamic State *wilaya* (province) there.<sup>49</sup> He would presumably have run into many compatriots in the country as many AST members had fled to Libya after the Tunisian government designated AST as a terrorist organization in August 2013.<sup>50</sup> Al-Fizani became one of the leaders of the Islamic State camp in Sabratha, west of Tripoli.<sup>51</sup> In 2014, the Court of Appeal in Milan sentenced him in absentia to six years for terrorism charges, reversing his earlier acquittal.<sup>52</sup>

The Islamic State in Libya reached its peak in 2015, by establishing the *wilayat* Tarabulus and Bargah with several cadres in Sirte, Sabratha, and Derna.53 As Aaron Zelin has highlighted, both of the large-scale attacks in Tunisia-at the Bardo museum in Tunis in March 2015 and at the beach in Sousse in June 2015-were directly connected to the Islamic State's infrastructure in Libya, particularly the town of Sabratha.<sup>54</sup> Sixty people, mostly tourists, were killed in the Bardo and Sousse attacks and significant numbers were wounded.55 Among the key organizers were al-Fizani and Noureddine Chouchane (also transliterated Nur al-Din Shushan). On July 19, 2015, Chouchane ordered the kidnapping of four Italian workers in Sabratha. On March 3, 2016, two of them died in a shootout between the Islamic State kidnappers and Sabratha's militias; the remaining two were rescued.<sup>56</sup> It is possible that al-Fizani, given he was a close associate of Chouchane in Sabratha, had a direct role in the kidnapping.<sup>57</sup> The wife of a hostage received a phone call from a kidnapper who spoke Italian, although this might have been Chouchane himself, having spent years in Italy.58 Allegedly, al-Fizani was also involved in the kidnapping of the Italian doctor Ignazio Scaravilli, abducted in south Tripoli on January 6, 2015, and released on June 9, for a ransom of over 100,000 Euro.59

Al-Fizani, already twice married, married as many as four more women during this period. It is unclear how long each of these marriages lasted, but given traditional jurisprudence about the maximum number of wives allowed under Islam, it is very unlikely he was married to more than four women at any one time. He reportedly married three Libyan women, two of whom were named Nadia and Latifa.<sup>60</sup> This aspect remains unclear, but it is reported that he got married to one of them in early 2015 in Sirte.<sup>61</sup> Another new wife was Imene Mechri, a former Tunisian prostitute who worked in Libyan hotels and wanted to 'settle down,' so someone recommended her "a rich Tunisian man."62 Apparently, she did not know about her husband's terrorist affiliation. When in 2016 Libyan security forces arrested her, they found half a million Euro in cash, and according to Tripoli's intelligence, this was part of the 13 million Euro ransom paid to free the four Italians.<sup>63</sup> Al-Fizani's marriage with the Tunisian Hajar al-Kafi appears to be the most enduring

d Some press reports and analysts confuse al-Fizani and Mabrouk. In February 2011, Mabrouk was released and returned to Tunis, but he joined Jabhat al-Nusra and was killed in 2015 fighting in Syria. See Domenico Quirico, "Watching Bin Laden's end (from Tunisia) with a Guantanamo survivor," *La Stampa*, May 6, 2011, and Domenico Quirico, "Io jihadista, vi racconto la mia guerra santa contro gli infedeli," *La Stampa*, November 12, 2015. In 2016, Fox News wrongly reported that al-Fizani was a former Guantanamo prisoner. "Former Gitmo Detainee Arrested, Charged With Being Top ISIS Recruiter," Fox News Insider, August 20, 2016.

one.

Between 2015 and 2016, al-Fizani was active in Sabratha and Sirte, likely to contribute planning to the Bardo and Sousse attacks. In late December 2015, he became a mastermind of the planned takeover of Ben Gardane, a Tunisian town close to the Libyan border. On February 8, 2016, the Tunisian Interior Ministry issued a search warrant for al-Fizani.<sup>64</sup> Eleven days later, on February 19, Noureddine Chouchane was killed in a U.S. airstrike on Sabratha.<sup>65</sup> The attack on Ben Gardane by 200 Islamic State fighters began on March 7, 2016, but after fierce clashes, local security forces repelled the jihadis by March 10, 2016.<sup>66</sup> The failed plan to establish the *wilaya Tunis* in Ben Gardane had been developed by the Tunisian Islamic State leadership in Libya: al-Fizani, Chouchane, Miftah Manita, Adl Ghandri, and Shukri Abd al-Qawi.<sup>67</sup>

From what is known about him, in the Islamic State's Libyan strategy, al-Fizani seems to have been in charge of planning, training, and financing rather than a frontman for propaganda or personally involved in operations in the field. After the fiasco in Ben Gardane, in April 2016 he fled first to Benghazi and then to Sirte, where he witnessed the Islamic State's last stand against Libyan militias.<sup>68</sup> In July 2016, when the jihadi stronghold was falling, al-Fizani managed to escape the siege.<sup>69</sup> On August 17, 2016, The Libya Herald reported that al-Fizani had allegedly been arrested by Zintani militias, between the towns of Jumayl and Ragdelin, on his way to Tunisia,70 but a few days later, the militia leaders from Zintan denied his capture.71 In the summer, al-Fizani likely reached the southern oasis of Kufrah and, reportedly carrying a fake British passport, crossed the border into Sudan.72 This route was often used for smuggling jihadis into Libya, but now al-Fizani headed in the opposite direction.73

In September 2016, when most of Sirte was liberated, Tripoli's militias found a list of seven Tunisians, including al-Fizani, in charge of sending Islamic State members to Italy.<sup>74</sup> During the fall of 2016, he remained at large in Sudan, but the Italian domestic intelligence (AISI) reportedly tracked his phone calls to three Islamists in Milan, to solicit money transfers from them.<sup>75</sup> In November, the Italian external intelligence (AISE) reportedly located al-Fizani in Khartoum and carried out a joint operation with the Sudanese authorities to capture him.<sup>76</sup> He was arrested on November 14, 2016, and extradited to Tunisia along with his wife Hajar al-Kafi and their two sons on December 23, 2016.<sup>77</sup> Tunisian State media reported that al-Fizani stood accused of being a senior figure within the Islamic State and helping plan the Bardo attack.<sup>78</sup>

In Tunis, al-Fizani was placed in solitary confinement and accused of several terrorism charges in connection with his involvement in the Bardo museum and Sousse attacks in 2015, as well as the 2013 foiled suicide attack against the mausoleum of President Bourguiba in Monastir.<sup>79</sup> In 2017 and 2018, he repeatedly refused to leave his cell and appear in court. On January 2, 2018, the judge decided to postpone once again his trial for this reason.<sup>80</sup> Reportedly, al-Fizani confirmed his relations with the leader of

Ansar al-Sharia Tunisia, Abu Iyadh.<sup>81</sup> On February 23, 2018, al-Fizani was sentenced to 30 years in prison by the Tunis Court of First Instance in connection with his involvement in the 2015 Bardo museum and Sousse beach attacks, and for radicalizing several Tunisians.<sup>82</sup> Al-Fizani was also on trial for the training of Tunisian recruits in Libyan terrorist camps between 2013 and 2015. In May 2019, the Fifth Criminal Chamber of the Tunis Court of First Instance postponed this hearing due to al-Fizani's refusal to appear in court.<sup>83</sup> But in March 2021, the court finally handed al-Fizani a six-year sentence and four years for his wife on that charge.<sup>84</sup> He is being held in solitary confinement in a Tunis prison, to avoid the risk of radicalizing other inmates.<sup>85</sup>

### Conclusion

The career of Muaz al-Fizani is significant because he witnessed the evolution of global jihad in several hotspots, including Bosnia, Afghanistan, Syria, and Libya. He used his personal network to secure a prominent position within the Islamic State, despite being previously detained by the United States and Italy for years. For whatever combination of reasons, the threat posed by al-Fizani was underestimated. One question that is difficult to assess is the degree to which information was shared between American, British, and Italian agencies and whether greater information sharing might have improved the chances of convicting him in Italy in his 2010-2012 trial or interdicting him in the years that followed. Had al-Fizani been tried and convicted in a U.S. federal court after his capture after 9/11 rather than being detained in Bagram, his jihadi career would have been much abridged.

Al-Fizani's jihadi career spanned two decades and three continents, testifying to the long-lasting commitment of certain jihadi terrorists, the attraction the Islamic State held for some of the veterans of the Afghan camps, and the global nature of the jihadi terror threat. In Bosnia and Afghanistan, al-Fizani was nothing but a foot soldier of the jihadi movement. During this period, he was described as a psychopath and a *takfirist*. His aggressive temperament was confirmed by his breakout in Italy. In Libya, by contrast, he was dealing with financing, training, logistics, and planning, though he did not appear in propaganda videos or directly participate in terrorist attacks or military operations. He even married a former prostitute, not usually recommended for a devout salafi.<sup>e</sup> Nevertheless, he rose through the ranks of the Islamic State's hierarchy and played a major role in shaping the group's strategy in Libya and Tunisia. Strong adaptation skills, maintaining a low profile, and a cynical approach allowed him to stay undetected and gain a senior position in the organization. CTC

### Citations

2 Francesco Marone and Lorenzo Vidino, "Destinazione Jihad. I foreign fighters d'Italia," ISPI, 2018.

e Although Abd al-Rahim al-Nashiri, the al-Qa`ida mastermind of the USS Cole bombing, reportedly at one point lived with a prostitute in Dubai. See Ali Soufan, *The Black Banners: Inside the Hunt for Al Qaeda* (London: Allen Lane, 2011).

<sup>1 &</sup>quot;Menastream ID #1: Moez Ben Abdelkader Ben Ahmed Fezzani," Menastream, February 9, 2016.

<sup>3</sup> Francesco Semprini, "Abu Nassim, la primula nera che reclutava jihadisti in Italia," *La Stampa*, August 27, 2016.

<sup>4</sup> Cesare Giuzzi, "Libia, arrestato Abu Nassim, Era reclutatore di jihadisti in Italia," *Corriere della Sera*, August 18, 2016.

JULY 2022 CTC SENTINEL

- Paolo Biondani, "Il tunisino di Milano, jihadista da 25 anni," *L'Espresso,* July 29, 2015.
- 6 Aaron Y. Zelin, Your Sons Are at Your Service: Tunisia's Missionaries of Jihad (New York: Columbia University Press, 2020).
- 7 Biondani.

5

- 8 Obaid Khleifi, "[Moez Al-Fazzani: The "typical" biography of a Tunisian terrorist]" (Arabic), Sawaab-arraii, May 19, 2019.
- 9 Evan F. Kohlmann, Al Qaida's Jihad in Europe. The Afghan-Bosnian Network (Oxford: Berg, 2004).
- 10 Lorenzo Vidino, "Al Qaeda in Europe: The New Battleground of International Jihad," *Prometheus*, 2006.
- 11 Cesare Giuzzi, "Isis, caccia alla rete di Milano, Rischio terroristi tra i profughi," *Corriere della Sera*, August 14, 2016.
- 12 Zelin.
- 13 Paolo Biondani and Cristina Marrone, "Retata fra gli imam del Nord Italia," *Corriere della Sera*, May 19, 2005.
- 14 Samy Ghorbal, "Comment les salafistes ont éte neutralisés," *Jeune Afrique*, January 7, 2008.
- 15 Alison Pargeter, "The Suleiman Affair Radicalism and Jihad in Tunisia," Jane's Intelligence Review 23 (2011).
- 16 Craig S. Smith, "Tunisia Says Suspects in Gun Battle Had Blueprints of Embassies," *New York Times*, January 14, 2007; Arielle Thedrel, "La Tunisie aux prises avec al-Qaida," *Le Figaro*, January 11, 2007; author tracking of militant activity related to Tunisia.
- 17 Thedrel.
- 18 José Garcon, "Fusillades à répétition dans la Tunisie tranquille de Ben Ali," *Liberation*, January 4, 2007.
- 19 Biondani.
- 20 Gip Salvini, "Aouadi e altri," Tribunale di Milano, Ordinanza 17 maggio 2005 [May 17, 2005].
- Giuzzi, "Isis, caccia alla rete di Milano, Rischio terroristi tra i profughi."
  Khleifi.
- 23 Tribunal correctionnel de Bruxelles, Jugement 30 septembre 2003, "Nizar Trabelsi et al."
- 24 René Pita, "Assessing Al Qaeda's chemical threat," Athena Paper, 2007; Aimen Dean with Paul Cruickshank and Tim Lister, *Nine Lives: My Time As MI6's Top Spy Inside al-Qaeda* (London: Oneworld, 2018).
- 25 Dean, Cruickshank, and Lister.
- 26 Ibid.
- 27 Ibid.
- 28 Ibid.
- 29 Ibid.
- 30 Tore Hamming, "The Hardline Stream of Global Jihad: Revisiting the Ideological Origin of the Islamic State," *CTC Sentinel* 12:1 (2019).
- 31 Dean, Cruickshank, and Lister.
- 32 Colin Clarke ed., "Terrorism: The Essential Reference Guide," ABC-CLIO, 2018, p. 140.
- 33 Dean, Cruickshank, and Lister.
- Andrea Galli and Fiorenza Sarzanini, "Le telefonate e le chat in Lombardia, Fezzani cade nella rete italiana," *Corriere della Sera*, November 14, 2016.
   Ibid.
- 35 IDI
- 36 "Italy agrees to accept three detainees," France24, June 16, 2009.
- 37 "Adel Ben Mabrouk," The Guantanamo Docket, *New York Times*.
- 38 "Mohamed Ben Riadh Nasri," The Guantanamo Docket, New York Times.
- Semprini, "Abu Nassim, la primula nera che reclutava jihadisti in Italia."
  Francesco Grignetti, "Alla testa degli uomini del Califfo un terrorista vissuto a lungo in Italia," *La Stampa*, September 10, 2016.
- 41 Andrea Galli, "Arrest of Fezzani, Leading IS Figure and Recruiter in Italy," *Corriere della Sera*, November 15, 2016.
- 42 Biondani.
- 43 "Menastream ID #1: Moez Ben Abdelkader Ben Ahmed Fezzani."
- 44 Zelin.
- 45 Khleifi.
- 46 "[Tunisia received it yesterday: What came in the confessions of the terrorist Moez Al-Fazzani?]" (Arabic), hakaekonline, December 24, 2016.
- Marta Serafini, "Il regista del video di Isis su Bruxelles scarcerato dall'Italia nel 2012," *Corriere della Sera*, March 31, 2016.
   Daniele Raineri, "Two details: Moez Fezzani gave bav'a in Sirte in I
- 48 Daniele Raineri, "Two details: Moez Fezzani gave bay'a in Sirte in late 2014 ...," Twitter, August 22, 2016.

- 49 Marta Serafini, "Dall'Italia alla Libia passando per Guantanamo: chi è Fezzani," *Corriere della Sera*, November 16, 2014.
- 50 "Tunisia declares Ansar al-Sharia a terrorist group," BBC, August 27, 2013.
- 51 See Arturo Varvelli, "The Libyan Radicalization Hotbeds: Derna and Sirte as Case Studies," Figure 2, p. 104, in Arturo Varvelli ed., "Jihadist Hotbeds, Understanding Local Radicalization Processes," ISPI, 2016.
- 52 "Terrorismo, atti al Ministero per estradizione reclutatore dell'Isis Fezzani," *II Giorno*, November 17, 2016.
- 53 Andrea Beccaro, "ISIS in Libya and beyond, 2014-2016," *Journal of North African Studies*, 2020.
- 54 Zelin.
- 55 "Tunisia attacks: Militants jailed over 2015 terror," BBC, February 9, 2019.
- 56 "Italiani rapiti in Libia, condannati vertici Bonatti," AdnKronos, January 22, 2019.
- 57 Paolo Gallori, "Catturato in Libia Al Fezzani, leader Is a Sabrata e reclutatore di jihadisti in Italia," *La Repubblica*, August 18, 2016.
- 58 Francesca Schianchi and Francesco Semprini, "In Libia l'autopsia sui due tecnici: "Uno dei rapitori parlava italiano," *La Stampa*, March 31, 2016.

- 60 Ibid.
- 61 "The Tunisian Al-Muizz Al-Fazzani was not arrested in Zintan ... The Observatory reveals, in pictures, the identity of the terrorist Abu Nassim," Al Marsad, August 21, 2016.
- 62 "Une ex-prostituée dans les bras du terroriste Moez Fezzani," Kapitalis, June 7, 2016.
- 63 Lorenzo Cremonesi, "I file dell'Isis e i sequestrati italiani, riscatto alla moglie del jihadista," *Corriere della Sera*, August 13, 2016.
- 64 "Menastream ID #1: Moez Ben Abdelkader Ben Ahmed Fezzani."
- 65 Declan Walsh, Ben Hubbard, and Eric Schmitt, "U.S. Bombing in Libya Reveals Limits of Strategy Against ISIS," *New York Times*, February 19, 2016.

- 67 Ibid.
- 68 Gallori.
- 69 Lorenzo Cremonesi, "Sirte, nel covo dell'Isis i documenti sull'Italia," Corriere della Sera, August 12, 2016.
- 70 Ajnadin Mustafa, "Top Tunisian terrorist reported captured by Zintanis," *Libya Herald*, August 17, 2016.
- 71 "The Tunisian Al-Muizz Al-Fazzani was not arrested in Zintan."
- 72 Cremonesi, "Sirte, nel covo dell'Isis i documenti sull'Italia."
- 73 Matteo Pugliese, "Jihad sotto la Lanterna: le indagini antiterrorismo in Liguria (2013-2018)," ISPI, 2018.
- 74 Francesco Semprini, "Sirte, un gruppo di tunisini guida l'ultima resistenza dell'Isis," *La Stampa*, September 2, 2016.
- 75 Galli and Sarzanini.
- 76 "Terrorismo: catturato in Sudan Moez Fezzani, leader Isis reclutatore in Italia," RaiNews, November 14, 2016.
- 77 "[In the coming hours: Tunisia receives the dangerous terrorist Moez Al-Fazzani from the Sudanese authorities]" (Arabic), hakaekonline, December 22, 2016.
- 78 "Sudan extradites senior Tunisian Islamic State suspect state media," Reuters, December 23, 2016.
- 79 "Mandats de dépôt contre le terroriste Moez Fezzani et son épouse," Le Temps, January 8, 2017; "Tunisia: 30 anni a terrorista Fezzani," ANSA, February 24, 2018.
- 80 "Terrorisme: Moez Fezzani refuse de comparaitre devant le juge," Kapitalis, January 2, 2018.
- 81 "Terrorisme: la justice reporte lexamen de l'affaire Moez Fezzani," Kapitalis, January 31, 2018.
- 82 "Tunisie: le terroriste Ouanes Fekih écope de 10 ans de prison," Kapitalis, February 24, 2018; "Tunisia: 30 anni a terrorista Fezzani."
- 83 Fathia Saadeh, "[Moez Al-Fezzani was referred: Delay in the case of training Tunisian terrorist elements in camps in Libya]" (Arabic), *Le Maghreb*, June 10, 2019.
- 84 "[Sentences of between 4 and 6 years in prison for terrorist Moez Al-Fazani and his wife]" (Arabic), Babnet, March 10, 2021.
- 85 Author conversation, Tunis court judges and CT prosecutors, October 2021.

<sup>59</sup> Khleifi.

<sup>66</sup> Zelin.